# Lawfare:

# **The Colombian Case**

A Monograph by Col Juan Manuel Padilla Colombian Army



School of Advanced Military Studies United States Army Command and General Staff College Fort Leavenworth, Kansas

AY 2010

Approved for Public Release; Distribution is Unlimited

REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE						Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188	
sources, gatherin other aspect of th Information Opera notwithstanding a OMB control num	g and maintaining the c is collection of informat ations and Reports (070 ny other provision of la ber. <b>PLEASE DO NO</b>	data needed, and compli- tion, including suggestio 04-0188), 1215 Jefferson w, no person shall be su <b>FRETURN YOUR FOR</b>	eting and reviewing this c ns for reducing this burde n Davis Highway, Suite 12 ubject to any penalty for fa M TO THE ABOVE ADDE	ollection of information n to Department of De 204, Arlington, VA 22 ailing to comply with a	n. Send o efense, W 202-4302 collection	or reviewing instructions, searching existing data comments regarding this burden estimate or any /ashington Headquarters Services, Directorate for 2. Respondents should be aware that n of information if it does not display a currently valid	
<b>1. REPORT 1</b> 20-05-2010	DATE (DD-MM-Y		ORT TYPE Monograph			PATES COVERED (From - To) y 2009 – May 2010	
		SAND	Monograph		-	CONTRACT NUMBER	
<b>4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE</b> Lawfare: the Colombian Case						5b. GRANT NUMBER	
						5c. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER	
	<u>c)</u>				54		
6. AUTHOR( Colonel Jua		lla (Colombian	Army)	5d. PROJECT NUMBER			
					5e.	5e. TASK NUMBER	
					5f. \	WORK UNIT NUMBER	
School of A 250 Gibbon	dvanced Milita	ry Studies (SAN	ND ADDRESS(ES MS)	)	8. PERFORMING ORG REPORT NUMBER		
<b>9. SPONSORING / MONITORING AGENCY NA</b> Foreign Military Studies Office & Comma Director, FMSO 731 McClellan Ave.					FM	10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)     FMSO / CGSC     11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT	
	nworth, KS 660	27-1350		NUMBER(S)			
		BILITY STATEME se; Distribution					
13. SUPPLE	MENTARY NOTE	S					
available m Fuerzas Arn paramilitarii internationa militarily. T national leg their strugg serving thei This m Colombia, s challenge th	rorist groups in eans of struggle madas Revoluci es confront the l judicial system rerrorist groups al institutions a le from various r interests. onograph provi shows how FAI and government,	e to achieve thei ionarias de Colo nation is the use ms to achieve vi have skillfully and the internationagents and orga des a holistic un RC and ELN are and offers an sta	r revolutionary g ombia (FARC), E e of "lawfare," de ctory and legitim infiltrated the Co onal law system a anizations within derstanding of the e using lawfare in	oals by counter jercito de Libe efined as the op acy when they lombian judici- against the gov the society that his complex site the context of amine alternat	ractin prosin canno al sys rernme at, inte cuation	people's war, seeking to use all g government policy. One way that n Nacional (ELN), and illegal of force's use of the national and ot challenge the government tem, and are utilizing the both ent. They have received support for intionally or unintentionally, are a currently taking place in rotracted people's war as a tool to be deny the terrorist groups the	
M-19, Colo Colombian	olitical Warfare mbian Army, C Judicial System	Colombian Gove 1, Colombian M		rinsurgency, N	on-Go	People's War, Mao, FARC, ELN, overnmental Organizations, unities.	
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: (U)			17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	18. NUMBER OF PAGES	Stefa	NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON an J. Banach 2, U.S. Army	
a. REPORT	b. ABSTRACT	c. THIS PAGE	1		19b.	PHONE NUMBER (include area code)	
(U)	(U)	(U)	(U)	53		758-3302	
		,		I		dard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98) ibed by ANSI Std. Z39.18	

# SCHOOL OF ADVANCED MILITARY STUDIES

# **MONOGRAPH APPROVAL**

COL Juan Manuel Padilla

Title of Monograph: Lawfare: the Colombian Case

Approved by:

Mark Calhoun

Monograph Director

Chuck Webster, COL, IN

Dr. John Curatola, PHD

Stefan Banach, COL, IN

Third Reader

Second Reader

Director, School of Advanced Military Studies

Robert F. Baumann, Ph.D.

Director, Graduate Degree Programs

Disclaimer: Opinions, conclusions, and recommendations expressed or implied within are solely those of the author, and do not represent the views of the US Army School of Advanced Military Studies, the US Army Command and General Staff College, the United States Army, the Department of Defense, or any other US government agency. Cleared for public release: distribution unlimited.

# ABSTRACT

Lawfare: The Colombian Case by Colonel Juan Manuel Padilla, Colombian Army, 53 pages.

The terrorist groups in Colombia have applied Mao's theory of protracted people's war, seeking to use all available means of struggle to achieve their revolutionary goals by counteracting government policy. One way that Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias de Colombia (FARC), Ejercito de Liberacion Nacional (ELN), and illegal paramilitaries confront the nation is the use of "lawfare," defined as the opposing force's use of the national and international judicial systems to achieve victory and legitimacy when they cannot challenge the government militarily. Terrorist groups have skillfully infiltrated the Colombian judicial system, and are utilizing the both national legal institutions and the international law system against the government. They have received support for their struggle from various agents and organizations within the society that, intentionally or unintentionally, are serving their interests.

This monograph provides a holistic understanding of this complex situation currently taking place in Colombia, shows how FARC and ELN are using lawfare in the context of the protracted people's war as a tool to challenge the government, and offers an starting point to examine alternatives to deny the terrorist groups the ability to utilize the judicial system to achieve their political goals.

# **Table of Contents**

Introduction	1
Background	3
Framing the Nature of the Colombian Conflict	7
Democratic Fragility and Political Warfare	10
Political Warfare in Colombia	14
Lawfare	18
Judicial War and Juridical War: distinction in the context of Lawfare	24
Lawfare and the Judicial System in Colombia	26
Organization of Justice in Colombia	29
Military Justice	32
Non-Governmental Organizations	34
Case Studies	36
San Jose de Apartado – The Peace Communities	36
Justice Palace – Colonel Alfonso Plazas Case	
Lawfare in Perspective	47
Conclusions	
BIBLIOGRAPHY	
Books and Military Manuals	53
Articles, Monographs, Papers and Reports	55

## Introduction

Unquestionably, victory or defeat in war is determined mainly by the military, political, economic and natural conditions on both sides. However, not by these alone. It is also determined by each side's subjective ability in directing the war.<sup>1</sup> Mao Tse Tung

For almost six decades, a broad mix of violent actors has created conflict in Colombia, resulting in terrible consequences that jeopardize the country's process of democratic consolidation. Throughout this time, the insurgents in Colombia have applied Mao's theory of protracted people's war, seeking to use all available means of struggle to achieve their political goals and to counteract government policy.<sup>2</sup> Lately, the Neo-Marxist narco-terrorist groups Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias de Colombia (FARC) and the Ejercito de Liberacion Nacional (ELN), the main insurgent groups, and even the illegal paramilitaries, have employed a new means to confront the Colombian government through a form of political warfare. In this new method, known as "lawfare," insurgents exploit the national and the international judicial systems to achieve victory and legitimacy through means other than direct military opposition. Insurgents have skillfully utilized the judicial system, state institutions, and public laws to further their cause against the Colombian government. They have received support from various agents and organizations within the Colombian society that, intentionally or unintentionally, are serving the insurgents' interests.<sup>3</sup>

Analysis of the complex situation in Colombia, a country the size of Texas and California combined, demonstrates the existence and extent of the ongoing subversive processes insurgents

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Mao Tse Tung, *Problems of Strategy in China's Revolutionary War*. Selected Works Vol. I. (December 1936), 190-191.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Tse Tung, 225.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Charles J. Dunlap Jr, *Law and Military Interventions: Preserving Humanitarian Values in 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflicts.* Article prepared for the Humanitarian Challenges in Military Intervention Conference Carr Center for Human Rights Policy Kennedy School of Government (Washington, D.C.: 29 November 2001), 11.

employ, including the use of lawfare as an important tool to challenge the government in the context of a protracted people's war. A description of the background and context of the current situation in Colombia, supported by demonstration of the employment of lawfare in two case studies, supports several recommendations for neutralizing insurgents' ability to exploit Colombia's judicial systems to achieve their goals.

The situation in Colombia serves as a cautionary note for nations that rely on sophisticated and complex legal systems. These nations must remain vigilant to prevent exploitation of such systems by opposition groups hoping to bring about national insecurity and hamstring otherwise-laudable national security efforts.



Figure 1: General information about Colombia<sup>4</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Data available at The World Fact Book. <u>https://www.cia.gov;</u> accessed 10 January 2010.

#### Background

Today's Colombian conflict began in 1948 with a bloody period called "la Violencia," a bipartisan confrontation following the assassination of the populist Liberal candidate for the Presidency, Jorge Eliecer Gaitan. In the 1960s, the rise of international communism enabled the establishment of the FARC as an armed wing of the Colombian Communist Party. Similarly, the success of the Cuban Revolution and Che Guevara's foquismo theory inspired the formation of the ELN in 1966. Over the next two decades, these Communist groups slowly expanded their ranks, while seeking control of the Colombian government.<sup>5</sup>

Major changes occurred in the late 1980s and the early 1990s when the FARC and the ELN lost financial and logistic support from the world's failing Communist regimes. The fall of the Berlin Wall and the Soviet Union's collapse weakened Nicaraguan and Cuban capability to support Colombian insurgents, forcing them to either collaborate with or fight drug traffickers to obtain the necessary resources to maintain their illegal armed structures. As a result, a new actor and different phenomenon joined the conflict. Drug-traffickers and landowners formed self-defense groups or Autodensas Unidas de Colombia (AUC), also known as paramilitaries, to counter insurgents' kidnapping and extortion. Since the early 1990s, both insurgents and self-defense groups have gradually eliminated and displaced drug traffickers, obtaining control of most of the illegal trade.<sup>6</sup>

Terrorism emerged in the 1990s as a powerful psychological weapon used by both insurgents and paramilitaries to intimidate the population. Illegal groups committed atrocities with increasing frequency during this decade, including kidnappings, murders, massacres, bombings, and destruction of villages, pipelines, and energy towers in an attempt to gain control

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Frank Safford and Marco Palacios, *Colombia: Fragmented Land, Divided Society* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2002), 345-347.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Javier Fernandez, *Cost of War in Colombia: a Strategic Vision of the End of the Conflict* (Carlisle Barracks, PA: United States War College, 2005), 12.

over various regions of the country. The FARC and the ELN, undeterred by a peace process developed under the former President Andres Pastrana administration, gained nearly 25,000 members in the 1990s due to profits from drug trafficking. The government-led peace negotiations lasted almost four years, from 1998 to 2002, and as part of their conciliatory efforts, the government provided the FARC a forty two thousand square kilometer demilitarized zone (about the size of Switzerland). This merely resulted in an increase of FARC's and ELN's financial strength and illegal recruitment, with no long-term reduction in terrorist or insurgent activity.<sup>7</sup>

The government's successful passage in 2002 of President Alvaro Uribe's Democratic Security Policy complemented the ongoing "Plan Colombia" started by his predecessor in 1999, and changed the context of the conflict. Since then, Colombia has employed a comprehensive national strategy that has effectively weakened the terrorist groups and enabled the government to regain control of territory.<sup>8</sup> Through this strategy, the government forced the AUC to demobilize, and led the FARC and the ELN to conduct a self-described "strategic withdrawal."

Today the FARC is in the worst situation it has experienced in its long history. In the last eight years, the state has inflicted severe and decisive blows to this organization in the political, military and international arena, leaving it farther than it has been in decades from achieving its objectives. In 2008, the FARC lost of three of the seven members of its Secretariat, the highestlevel command and control of the organization. These losses included Manuel Marulanda, historical leader of the organization, and Raul Reyes, leader of FARC political and international

<sup>8</sup> Democratic Security and Defense Policy and Plan Colombia. Available at <u>http://alpha.mindefensa.gov.co</u>; accessed 20 October 2009; Note: *Democratic Security and Defense Policy* is the National Defense Policy in which the Government has set out the basic principles of security, in order to protect the rights of Colombians, to strengthen the rule of law and the authority of democratic institutions. *Plan Colombia* is legislation conceived between 1998 and 1999 by the administration of President Andrés Pastrana and continued by President Alvaro Uribe, backed and co-financed by the United States with the goals of social and economic revitalization, ending the armed conflict and creating an anti-drug strategy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Fernandez, 1.

strategy, severely degrading the organization's effectiveness. The Armed Forces have drastically reduced FARC's sources of income – primarily drug trafficking, kidnapping, and extortion – causing a significant decrease in the availability of resources necessary to keep running its operations and logistical activities. Currently FARC completely lacks the popular support essential to achieving its goals.<sup>9</sup> In fact, in 2008 an enormous majority of Colombians publicly rejected the FARC in mass demonstrations.<sup>10</sup> The reduction in the number of its members has seriously affected FARC's combat capability. In just slightly more than two years, between January 2006 and May 2008, FARC lost 17,274 of its members to demobilization, captures, and casualties, lowering the morale of its remaining members in spite of rigorous indoctrination.<sup>11</sup>

Despite these setbacks, FARC remains far from defeated. Rather, it has adapted by necessity to its new circumstances. The most important factor that allows and encourages the FARC to continue its struggle is that it still controls significant economic resources, mostly derived from drug trafficking, that enable it to survive and to keep supporting its 8,000-member organization.<sup>12</sup> However, the difficulty of achieving success in the armed struggle has forced them more than ever to turn to the political and international arenas to continue their fight. The sympathy FARC has engendered among some leftist organizations, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), and members of the international community has further increased its

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> David Galula, *Counterinsurgency Warfare*. *Theory and Practice*. (Petesburg, Florida: Hailer Publishing, St., 2005), 71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Around 5 million Colombians in their home country and abroad in 133 cities around the world staged rallies against the FARC on February 4 and in July 20, 2008. The initiative started as a Facebook group and receive massive respond from Colombians and foreigners rejecting FARC's terrorist actions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Juan Manuel Santos, *Jaque al Terror (Check to Terror)*. (Bogota, Colombia: Editorial Planeta, 2009), 339; Ministry of National Defense Office. *The FARC at their worst moment of history*. (Bogota Colombia: January 2009), 2-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> It is estimated that FARC has a \$300 million of annual income. Douglas Schoen and Michael Rowan. *Hugo Chavez and the War against America. The Threat Closer to Home.* (New York: Free Press, 2009), 10.

military and financial strength, providing the organization both the resources and will necessary to continue its fight.<sup>13</sup>



Figure 2: Members of the Self-Defense (paramilitaries), FARC, and ELN demobilized through the National Reconciliation Program in the period 2002 – 2009<sup>14</sup>

<sup>14</sup> Peace High Commissioner Office – Colombia

http://www.altocomisionadoparalapaz.gov.co/web/index.asp, accessed 22 February 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Santos, 340.



Figure 3: Since 2002, 52,581 illegal group members have left the fight, turned in their weapons, and are participating in government re-socialization programs. The private sector in Colombia has actively participated in this achievement.<sup>15</sup>

### Framing the Nature of the Colombian Conflict

During the last twenty years, the conflict in Colombia has changed enormously because of multiple internal and external factors, the prevailing geopolitical situation, and the transformation of society itself. All of these aspects make it difficult to clearly define the nature of the conflict and identify its root causes. Complicating matters, the nature of conflict in Colombia varies depending on who defines it. Therefore, six key groups - insurgents, paramilitaries, left-wing parties, Colombian citizens, the international community, and the Colombian government - each have their own unique perspective on the conflict.<sup>16</sup>

Colombian insurgent organizations generally view conflict as a war on behalf of the proletariat, declaring war on the state and combining all forms of warfare in order to impose a more egalitarian socialist system. The paramilitaries believe the conflict is a war against the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Adolfo Clavijo, *Bajo el Fuego de las Presiones (Under the Fire of Pressures)* (Bogota, Colombia: Javeriana Artes, 2006), 36.

FARC and the ELN, one they must fight due to the inability of the state security institutions to protect the population. Colombian left-wing parties have a romantic view of the conflict, seeing it as a confrontation led by guerrillas who seek to achieve social fairness by using all forms of struggle against an oppressive state, while supporting paramilitary groups that systematically violate human rights.<sup>17</sup>

Most of the Colombian populace views the conflict as an armed confrontation by narcoguerrillas seeking to overthrow the state, with non-state sanctioned paramilitaries fighting the guerrillas and drug-trafficking organizations funding both illegal groups. Even a clear majority of the international community appears misinformed by media bias and the lack of knowledge regarding the entanglements of interests that exist within the conflict. Those living abroad tend to see the struggle in Colombia as a confrontation between political and armed guerrillas seeking to achieve democracy and social advances against an elite ruling class.<sup>18</sup> However, there is wide range of viewpoints among the populace and the international community about the ongoing situation in the country.<sup>19</sup>

The Colombian government views the situation as a terrorist threat coming from insurgents and illegal paramilitary groups, both financed by drug traffickers, who seek to subvert the national order and replace the existing regime with one sympathetic to their interests. Often, the government publicly denies the existence of an armed conflict. On January 31, 2004, in a speech to the diplomatic corps accredited in Bogota, President Alvaro Uribe stated, "In Colombia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> There are two main legal left-wing parties in Colombia: the Polo Democratico Alternativo, former Movimiento 19 de Abril (M-19) and the Colombian Communist Party.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Clavijo, 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> There has been a huge debate in how to define the conflict in Colombia that goes from just called as a criminal activity to the existence of a civil war. The discussion of how to call the conflict increased during the peace dialogues (1998 – 2002). According to Carlos Restrepo the former Peace Commissioner, internal armed conflict is the contemporary term used to describe a situation of civil war when the population of a country is divided in factions fighting among them. He recurrently made clearl that this is not the case in Colombia. Regarding the matter, Restrepo have stated, "Here we cannot speak of a confrontation between two sectors of the population to settle their differences by force of arms. Such division of the population does not exist in the country."

we have a respectable rule of law in permanent improvement, a committed multiparty democracy, and that gives us the right to call terrorist threat an armed opposition; there is no armed conflict in Colombia, we are under a permanent terrorist threat." President Uribe has reaffirmed this statement on several occasions since then.<sup>20</sup> In addition, Uribe argues that the insurgents have no real grievance or justification for their use of violence because the Colombian government is a legitimate democracy and not a dictatorship, and there are legal channels to resolve ideological disputes. The government's effort to redefine the conflict as a legal dispute makes it possible to deny belligerent status to the terrorists, which the international Law of Armed Conflicts (LOAC) or actors from the international community might otherwise grant them.<sup>21</sup>

While the various actors' perspectives of the conflict differ, they share the view that armed confrontation exists, and the drug traffickers provide financial support to the illegal opposition factions. However, none of the prevailing views recognizes the significance of the non-violent aspect of the conflict, and its effectiveness in attacking the structure of the state and its legitimate institutions from within. Therefore, in reality, the scope of the conflict is much broader than commonly perceived. In addition to armed conflict, the political, social, diplomatic, economic, military, and legal arenas all have bearing on the nature of the conflict.

A holistic examination reveals that the internal Colombian conflict is a clash in which the state is defending its democratic institutions from the subversive influence of a variety of actors. The terrorist groups (FARC and ELN) aim to seize power, political legitimacy, and strength. The paramilitaries intend to fill the vacuum left by the legitimate state authority where it lacks strength. The drug traffickers financing this process have spread their operations into different regions of Colombia to expand their illegal activities. In this context, terrorism is a weapon of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Luis Carlos Restrepo, ¿*Conflicto Armado o Amenza Terrorista?* (Armed Conflict or Terrorist Threat?) (Bogota, Colombia: Semana Magazine.) Available at <u>http://www.semana.com/noticias-nacion/conflicto-armado-amenaza-terrorista/85143.aspx</u>; accessed 02 November 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Clavijo, 37-38.

illegal armed groups, drug trafficking is the source of funding, and political warfare is the main instrument in the subversive process.<sup>22</sup>

Therefore, one must understand the internal conflict in a broader manner in order to examine and address the increasing use of state and legal institutions to substantiate insurgent political positions within Colombian mainstream society. General Adolfo Clavijo, former Director of the Universidad Nueva Granada in Bogota, argues that due to the methodology and the instruments employed, this aggression is political warfare, typically occurring in the form of evident conspiracies against the state.<sup>23</sup>

The debate regarding the definition of the conflict does not reduce its significance. Conceptual clarity in understanding the nature of the conflict is important for profound practical reasons. In the first place, the terminology used to define the nature of the conflict is essential to understanding its complexity and will thus determine the range of possibilities for finding a possible solution. Secondly, this terminology has a bearing on the country's formal relations with the international community that can leverage important decisions regarding the conflict in Colombia, its society, and its economic development. In addition, the application of international law has traditionally been determined by the manner in which conflicts are defined and classified. For all of these reasons, the definition of the conflict and the various views of the actors involved significantly impact public opinion, which is essential in providing legitimacy and strength to the government.<sup>24</sup>

### **Democratic Fragility and Political Warfare**

The existence of systematic aggression against the rule of law undertaken through political warfare is a complementary activity of the armed struggle, mainly conducted by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Ibid., 41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Eduardo Posada, *Guerra Civil? El Lenguaje del Conflicto en Colombia (Civil War? The Lenguaje of the Conflict in Colombia).* (Bogota, Colombia: Fundacion Ideas para la Paz, August 2002), 5.

insurgent groups with the goal of undermining the legal institutions and structures of the nation. Different levels of government fail to understand comprehensively the threat these methods pose to state institutions. Political warfare, once considered nonexistent or undamaging, especially by the state officials, has in fact caused much more damage to society than physical violence. Political warfare is part of the subversive process that seeks to stifle the nation. Practitioners of political warfare disguise their actions as legitimate instruments of the democratic process, when in reality they represent a Marxist challenge to democracy's fundamental convictions. Those who undertake political warfare embed their efforts so effectively within existing political and democratic processes that they usually go unnoticed.

Colombia possesses the oldest democracy in Latin America; it is transparent and seeks consolidation after many years of internal unrest.<sup>25</sup> By contrast, as General Clavijo points out, political warfare "Is hidden and vague; it insistently demands the application of democratic principles; it appears to be their advocate, and does so in a manner that seems to be reliable. However, whenever possible it misinforms, slanders, coerces, and pressures improperly; it infiltrates and undermines the state using all forms of struggle." Furthermore, according to General Clavijo, its practitioners enjoy protection both inside and outside of the state, with significant help from the international community.<sup>26</sup>

In this sense, Jean Francois Revel in his book How Democracies Perish explains:

Democracy tends to ignore, even deny, threats to its existence because it loathes doing what is needed to counter them.... It awakens only when the danger becomes deadly, imminent, evident. By then, either there is too little time left for it to save itself, or the price of survival has become crushingly high.... What we end up with in what is conventionally called Western society is a topsy-turvy

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Colombia was declared a democracy through the Villa del Rosario Convention in 1821, two years after gaining independence from the Spanish rule and before any other country in Latin America.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Adolfo Calvijo, in the preface of *Esquilando el Lobo (Shearing the Wolf)* (Bogota, Colombia: Cuerpo de Generales y Almirantes en Retiro de las Fuerzas Militares, Panamericana Impresos S.A., June 2002), 13.

situation in which those seeking to destroy democracy appear to be fighting for legitimate aims, while its defenders are pictured as repressive reactionaries.<sup>27</sup>

Thus, threats to democracy hide behind a level of deception so effective even true democrats fail to recognize them. The system under attack unintentionally protects its assailants and facilitates their actions due to its inability to recognize the threat. Revel explains that democracy is the first form of government in history to blame itself because another system is attempting to destroy it. "It is the humility with which democracy is not only consenting to its own obliteration, but it's contriving to legitimize its deadliest enemy's victory."<sup>28</sup>

Although political warfare did not explicitly receive its name until the twentieth century, its methods date back to ancient times, and the foremost military theorists have analyzed it. In the fourth century B.C., Sun Tzu warned, "the skillful leader subdues the enemy's troops without any fighting... he overthrows their kingdom without lengthy operations in the field."<sup>29</sup> Carl von Clausewitz, in *On War*, stressed the relationship between war and policy, making clear the need to consider war as an organic whole combining both political and military actions. Thus, Clausewitz contended, "The political object – the original motive of the war – will thus determine both the military objective to be reached and the amount of effort it requires."<sup>30</sup>

Today's political warfare traces its roots to Marxist and Maoist ideology. Marx, in his second manifesto addressed to the members of the International Association of Workers of Europe and the United States in September 1880, stated, "History teaches us all. It is with nations as with individuals. To deprive them of all attacking means, you must remove all means of defense. Do not just put your hands around his neck." Lenin argued for the application of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Jean Francois Revel, *How Democracies Perish* (Graden City, New York: Editions Grassets, 1984), 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Revel, 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Sun Tzu, *The Art of War* (Amazon: Kindle Edition), 129-136.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Carl Von Clausewitz, *On War* (Princeton: Michel Howard and Peter Paret, ed., and trans., 1976), 81.

Marxism-Leninism in the development of the political war through a massive propaganda apparatus. In this manner, Marxist revolutionaries seek to prevent the nation from using its power and resources to counter their gains.<sup>31</sup>

In the early twentieth century, Mao Tse Tung developed a concept of political warfare that insurgents have applied successfully in a number of recent and ongoing conflicts across the globe. Mao articulated the integration of Marxism and Leninism, the handling of the population, and the use of political propaganda as a unified approach that he called "protracted people's war." Mao asserted, "Men and politics, rather than weapons and economics are the determining factors in the war." According to Bard O'Neal, this concept is "... undoubtedly the most conceptually elaborate and perhaps the most widely copied insurgent strategy."<sup>32</sup> Maoist theory of protracted war, which China employed against both Japan and Kuomintang, consists of three sequential phases, each of which differs with respect to the correlation of forces. The first phase is the strategic defensive, in which the insurgents must employ a low use of violence while concentrating on survival and developing a viable political organization. Once the insurgents begin to achieve military victories and gain popular support, they enter the second phase, in which they seek to achieve strategic stalemate by conducting guerrilla warfare. The third phase, strategic offensive, begins when the insurgency's victories enable an escalation of conflict that produces demoralization and defection of the government's troops. In this final stage, insurgents conduct mobile conventional attacks on a large scale, and the political and psychological effects of these attacks build on the success of earlier insurgent efforts to cause the collapse of the government.33

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Cuerpo de Generales y Almirantes en Retiro de las Fuerzas Militares. *Esquilando el Lobo (Shearing the Wolf)*. (Bogota, Colombia: Panamericana Impresos S.A., 2002), 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Bard E. O'Neal, *Insurgency and Terrorism: Inside Modern Revolutionary Warfare* (Dulles, VA: Potomac Books, 1990), 49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> O'Neil, 49-51. According to Alfredo Rangel in *Delito Politico Tardio y Prematuro (Political Crime Late and Premature)* (Bogota, Colombia: Acore Magazine, 2008. p. 63) most theorists that have

The successful application of Maoist strategy by insurgents operating in modern conditions requires some variations, and is not limited only to the means Mao described, which focused on guerrilla warfare and political struggle conducted by the peasantry. Much like the National Liberation Front in Algeria and Sendero Luminoso in Peru, insurgents in Colombia have used other methods to apply Mao's strategy, like terrorism, urban warfare, political warfare, and effective psychological campaigns.<sup>34</sup>

#### **Political Warfare in Colombia**

Although the insurgent groups in Colombia now widely known as narco-terrorists cause a damaging economic dispute by using the illegal drug trade as their main source of funding, they have an active political presence that the Colombian government cannot ignore. In the 1990s, after the collapse of the Soviet Union, the Colombian Communist Party divorced itself from the FARC. As a result, the FARC Secretariat illegally created the Clandestine Communist Party of Colombia (PC3), which became the primary political front of the FARC. This clandestine organization has taken great strides to reorganize the proletariat in the cities and the peasantry in rural areas.<sup>35</sup>

Despite the rejection of the Colombian government, FARC, PC3, and ELN are part of international political organizations like the Sao Pablo Forum – a group consisting of the majority of the leftist political parties and unions in Latin America – and the Movimiento Continental Bolivariano.<sup>36</sup> Through these political affiliations, FARC, ELN, and PC3 are seeking political

studied the Colombian conflict agreed that after FARC's struggle reached the second phase in the period between 1996 and 1998, they regressed to the previous phase of strategic defensive with the withdrawal to what they call the "strategic rear," located mostly in the Amazon jungles of Colombia and in the jungles of some neighbor countries

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> O'Neil, 50-55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Alberto Mejia-Ferrero, *Colombia's National Security Strategy, a New "COIN" Approach* (Carlisle Barracks, PA: United States War College, 2007), 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> The Sao Pablo Forum (SPF) is a political organization that brings together nearly every leftist organization in Iberian America, including armed guerrilla movements. Its name comes from the Brazilian

recognition and belligerent status. FARC and ELN have long sought belligerent status, hoping to leverage the combatant privileges that this legal category would provide. Furthermore, their political affiliations lead to international relationships with other states or organizations that offer the possibility of eliminating their terrorist image. In accordance with the LOAC, an insurgent group gains belligerent status when all of the following conditions occur: it controls territory in the state against which it is rebelling; it declares independence from the state (if its goal is secession); it has well-organized armed forces; it conducts permanent hostilities against the government; and, importantly, the government recognizes it as a belligerent actor. Neither the FARC nor the ELN have achieved all these conditions.<sup>37</sup>

One of the greatest achievements that the FARC and, to a lesser degree, the ELN have reached through political warfare is that only 31 countries in the international community, the United States and the European Union members among them, and only two in Latin America (Colombia and Peru), have labeled them as terrorist organizations. This provides FARC and ELN personnel significant freedom of movement in the region, enabling them to shift resources between countries and actively participation in various political organizations.<sup>38</sup>

<sup>37</sup> Ewen Allison and Robert K. Goldman, *Belligerent Status*. Available at: <u>http://www.crimesofwar.org/thebook/belligerent-status.html</u>; accessed December 11 2009.

city where its first meeting was held. The members of the SPF use social unrest as a way to grow and to fortify themselves, using new and varied forms of struggle. The SPF member-organizations include the ELN and the FARC, the Alternative Democratic Pole in Colombia (a left-wing political party), the Workers' Party of Brazil, the Broad Front in Uruguay, the Socialist Party of Chile, United Left of Peru, the Free Bolivia Movement and the Socialist Movement of Bolivia, the Ecuadorian Socialist Party, the United Socialist Party of Venezuela - PSUV, the Party of the Democratic Revolution (PRD) in Mexico, the Farabundo Martí National Liberation Front (FMLN) in El Salvador, the Sandinista National Liberation Front (FSLN) in Nicaragua, the Guatemalan National Revolutionary Unit (URNG), the Democratic Revolutionary Party of Panama, the Lavalas Movement of Haiti, and every communist party in the region, including the one in Cuba. A number of Latin American heads of state are members of the SPF; namely, Lula da Silva, Raúl Castro, Hugo Chávez, Tabaré Vásquez, Evo Morales, Rafael Correa, Daniel Ortega, and René Preval. The Movimiento Continental Bolivariano, which has its head office in Caracas, Venezuela, is an international movement created to provide international and political support to the FARC; currently Alfonso Cano, FARCs new leader is its honorary president. - Mejia, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> U.S. Department of State, *Terrorist Designation List*. Available at <u>http://www.state.gov/s/ct/list</u>; accessed 20 January 2010.



Figure 4: The Mao's Protracted People War Concept Applied in Colombia

General Clavijo effectively synthesized the nature of political warfare in Colombia,

explaining how it has permeated most sectors of the society:

Simultaneously with the armed conflict, an underground war that is not seen on the surface is taking place and has been one of the main factors contributing to the political success of the insurgency in Colombia. It is a war neither with weapons nor uniforms, without regular or irregular combat formations, with no deaths or injuries ... is a war being waged both within our own borders and abroad... a fight that is being waged from desks, international forums and organizations... waged from our own political, economic, legal, diplomatic and social institutions... In short is a war that has touched the hearts of national and international opinion to tip the scales in favor of the terrorist insurgency that does not stop at anything and has left in its tragic power a stamp of blood and pain.<sup>39</sup>

The actions the FARC and ELN undertake against the nation and society demonstrate the articulation and application of political warfare. According to Mao's concept, armed action is subordinate to the political struggle.<sup>40</sup> The lethality of this combination is to produce social mobilization and seizure of state control. In the case of the FARC, the clandestine national guerrilla conference forms the nexus of confrontation and enables the insurgents' planning process. The FARC holds these conferences randomly when security conditions allow part of its Secretariat and good number of guerrilla leaders to gather. The organization held its eighth conference in April 1993 and its ninth in January 2007, both in Colombia's southern jungles.<sup>41</sup> During these meetings the organization analyzed, evaluated, and synchronized its objectives and actions. At the end of this process, the conference conclusions become the guidelines for the years to follow. At the ninth conference, the organization updated its basic guidelines, reinitiating political and armed struggle against the state. The FARC's leadership made it clear that as part of adhering to political warfare, the organization should develop intelligence, mass support, diplomatic advantage, and the ability to exploit the legal system in conjunction with military

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Adolfo Clavijo, *Colombia: Otra Muerte Anunciada (Colombia, Another Announced Death)* Cited in the book *Esquilando el Lobo (Shearing the Wolf)*. (Bogota, Colombia: Panamericana Impresos S.A., June 2002), 207.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> It is important to distinguish between revolutionary warfare and political warfare. Revolutionary war consists of armed struggle and is usually associated with the removal of a colonial regime. In revolutionary warfare, the rebels attempt to destroy a political-ideological system and replace it with another one. Revolutionaries' objectives overlap with those of political warfare, but the difference lies in the intensity and employment of the components and actors that support both. On the other hand, political warfare relies on deception, sophistry, and socioeconomic inequity, attributing political blame to democracies that fail to obtain the common well-being, and seeking to gain legitimacy by using collective will to fight on behalf of the people.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Mejia-Ferrero, 12. For decades, military intelligence has struggled to know when and where the next FARC national guerrilla conference would happen. Since 1964, they have made nine of these strategic planning meetings, 1964, 1966, 1969, 1971, 1974, 1978, 1982, 1993 and 2007.

actions. The FARC's Secretariat considers that coordination in each of these fields can enable them to regain the political and armed initiative lost during the last eight years.<sup>42</sup>

### Lawfare

Lawfare is a concept increasingly discussed in government, academia, and media circles worldwide.<sup>43</sup> It is an emerging concept that describes a method of warfare in which an individual or opposition group exploits the legal system as a means to achieve military objectives. Rather than seeking victory on the battlefield, challengers attempt to destroy the enemy's will to fight by undermining the popular support that a democracy requires to maintain effective governance and employ military power. In an attempt to weaken public and international support, opposition forces portray the government's legitimate military actions as unfair or immoral violations of the spirit of law. There are many different forms of lawfare, but the one progressively gaining popularity among democracy's opponents is the "cynical manipulation of the rule of law and the humanitarian values that it represents."<sup>44</sup>

The United States, Israel, and many other democracies in the world face similar challenges to Colombia's in dealing with this relatively new threat. Major General Charles Dunlap, the Deputy Judge Advocate General of the United States Air Force, defines lawfare as "the strategy of using – or misusing – law as a substitute for traditional military means to achieve an operational objective."<sup>45</sup> His observation of the execution of military campaigns in twenty-first century conflicts in which the enemy employs lawfare, leads him to ask several important questions: "Is warfare turning into lawfare? Is international law undercutting the ability of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> *FARC's Ninth Conference: Conclusions;* available at http://www.frso.org/docs/2007/farc9conf; accessed 15 November 09.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> According to Major General Dunlap, the term "lawfare" seems to have first appeared in the manuscript *Whither Goeth the Law – Humanitarian or Barbarity* written by John Carlson and Neville Yeomans in *The Way out – Radical Alternatives in Australia* (M.Smith & D. Crossley, eds., 1975).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Dunlap, *Law and Military Interventions*, 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Charles J. Dunlap Jr, *Lawfare Today*. Yale Journal of International Affairs (New Haven Connecticut: Yale University, November, 2008), 146.

U.S. to conduct effective military interventions? Is it becoming a vehicle to exploit American values in ways that actually increase risks to civilians? In short, is law becoming more of the problem in modern war instead of part of the solution?" Increasingly, experts answer these questions in the affirmative, and argue that the increasing role that law is playing in the conduct of military campaigns is not only unprecedented, but could potentially constrain democracies from waging decisive war. <sup>46</sup>

The logical use of lawfare in this sense has a solid basis in the concept of Clausewitz's trinity, in which the power synergistically produced by the government, the military, and the people must be in balance if success is to be achieved in war. Traditionally, the western approach to achieve victory that humanitarian law endorses focuses on diminishing enemies' military strength. However, challengers increasingly seek to unbalance their adversaries' trinity by focusing their efforts against the people, thereby seeking to diminish the legitimacy of their opponent's actions by eroding popular support for the military effort.<sup>47</sup>

Ironically, it was the long-standing desire of the international community to use law in order to prevent war, or at least to make it as humane as possible, which enabled the rise of international law around the globe. Today the LOAC, based on the Geneva Convention of 1949, is the most recognized legal statute worldwide and represents western ethical values that attempt to limit the adverse effects of war, especially among noncombatants.<sup>48</sup>

Nevertheless, some international lawyers like David Rivkin and Lee Casey have expressed concern about emerging international law, which they argue is profoundly undemocratic and even has the potential to undermine the legitimacy of democracy. Many of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Dunlap, Law and Military Interventions, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Ibid., 11; Clausewitz, 89.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Law of armed conflict (also referred as international humanitarian law) is the branch of international law applicable to armed conflicts. LOAC restricts the methods and scope of warfare through a set of universal laws (treaties and customs) that limit the effects of armed conflict and that protect civilians and persons who are no longer participating in hostilities. Dunlap, *Law and Military Interventions*, 7.

these international laws, which possess the potential for universal application, contain unrealistic norms making them susceptible to misinterpretation. The result is that these new international laws often degrade states' ability to employ military means to deal with threats to their legitimacy and sovereignty. Rivkin and Casey argue, "If trends of international law are allowed to mature into binding rules, international law may become one of the most potent weapons ever deployed against the United States." Some may argue they overreach with this conclusion, but Rivkin and Casey make a convincing argument. Opponents of democracy will not waste the opportunity to exploit democratic values and institutions in attempts to weaken them and achieve their goals. They will do so without any concern for LOAC. Even more, international law may well make the world safe for aggressors by imposing excessive constraints on those countries that are willing to use force to prevent and punish them. <sup>49</sup>

Sometimes just the perception of LOAC violations can have a significant impact in the execution of further operations. Major General Dunlap argues the Gulf War (1990, 1991) provides two clear examples of situations where no LOAC violation occurred, but the mere perception that the United States and its coalition partners had violated the LOAC resulted in tremendous military consequences for future operations. The first was the attack against Al Firdos bunker in Baghdad, a site assessed by coalition intelligence analysts to be key to the Iraqi command and control structure. The pictures released to the media after the attack, which showed the bodies of Iraq officials' family members being dug out from the ruins (they had used the bunker as a bomb shelter), achieved politically what the Iraqi defenses forces could not do militarily. Coalition leaders decreed downtown Baghdad off limits as a target location for the rest of the campaign to avoid repetition of this type of scene. A comparable situation occurred when images of hundreds of burnt vehicles along the so-called "Highway of Death," destroyed by an air

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> David Rivkin and Lee Casey, *The Rocky Shoals of International Law*. The National Interest. 2000. Available at <u>http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi\_m2751/is\_2000\_Winter/ai\_68547471/;</u> accessed 14 November 2009.

attack against retreating Iraqi forces, caused fear that the resulting popular outcry could harm the solidarity of the coalition. These media factors influenced the coalition decision to end the campaign early, allowing Saddam Hussein to reconstitute most of his Republican Guard. Future challengers of democratic nations learned from these cases that they could capitalize on collateral damage incidents by releasing evidence to the popular media that would make their enemy seem insensitive to LOAC and lacking respect for human rights.<sup>50</sup>

The current situation facing Israeli officials provides another example of an intensive lawfare campaign undertaken in order to isolate the state. Throughout the Western countries, Israel's opponents have taken aggressive actions in order to obtain the arrest of military and political officials traveling abroad. The origins of this campaign can be traced back to the U.N. World Conference Against Racism, held in South Africa in 2001. A forum of NGOs drafted a "Declaration and Programme for Action" which declared Israel a "racist state," engaged in "crimes against humanity." The declaration called on the attendees to seek the "immediate enforcement of international humanitarian law . . . to investigate and bring to justice those who may be guilty of war crimes, acts of genocide . . . that have been or continue to be perpetrated in Israel and the Occupied Palestinian Territories."<sup>51</sup>

The attempts to arrest Israeli officials is based on legal instruments known as "universal jurisdiction" which acknowledge that some criminal conduct is so grave that it affects the fundamental interests of the international community as a whole. Most Western legal systems recognize the concept of universal jurisdiction. Lawfare practitioners target Israel officials who have participated in actions such the recent incursions into Gaza to bring to an end the rocket attacks on Israeli communities. They claim that these actions constitute war crimes, and they initiate legal actions to investigate and prosecute Israeli participants. Based on the universal

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Dunlap, *Lawfare Today*, 147.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Lawrence J. Siskind. *Lawfare*. *American Thinker*, 7 February 2010. Available at <u>http://www.americanthinker.com/2010/02/lawfare\_1.html</u>; accessed on 8 February 2010.

jurisdiction doctrine, NGOs have filed lawsuits in many European countries and the United States. They have been particularly active in England where last year a court issued an arrest warrant for former Foreign Minister Tzipi Livni, forcing her to cancel her trip to the United Kingdom. In early January 2010, an Israeli military delegation canceled a trip after their British Army counterparts informed them that they could be arrested in the airport upon their arrival. Hamas, supported by some well-known NGOs, has established a committee of legal specialists to collect information of alleged war crimes in support of charges against Israeli officials in Belgium, Switzerland, Denmark, Holland, the United Kingdom, Spain, and the United States. Diya al-Din Madhoun, head of the Hamas legal effort, declared to the Times of London in December 2009 that lawfare in these forms "has absolutely become our policy."<sup>52</sup>

Hamas employs rocket and mortar attack against Israel not only to threaten its population, but also in order to provoke a response. Hamas continues these attacks until they have inflicted a sufficient level of pain to provoke Israeli retaliation. This retaliation normally employs massive force, inevitably resulting in the death of civilians and destruction of their homes and other non-military locations, since the Israeli response targets the source of the attacks, which are normally civilian-populated areas. The resulting loss of civilian life provides Hamas and their supporters with evidence enabling them to file suits in various courts around the world, disrupting Israeli international relations and increasing Israel's sense of isolation.<sup>53</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> James Hider, *Hamas using English law to demand arrest of Israeli leaders for war crimes*. Times Online. 21 December 2009. Available at http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/uk/article6963473.ece; accessed 29 January 2010; Lawrence, 3;

http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/uk/article6963473.ece; accessed 29 January 2010; Lawrence, 3; Major General Doron Almog in 2005 faced a similar situation. As the head of the Israeli military's Southern Command, was commanding operations on July 23, 2002, when 15 people died after a 1,000-kilo bomb was dropped over Gaza City. When Almog, now retired, flew to London, he discovered at the airport that an arrest warrant for war crimes had been issued against him. Major General Almong never left the aircraft, and returned to Israel without incident

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Siskind, 4. - According to Brooke Goldstein and Aaron Meyer in the article *Lawfare* (The Counter Terrorism, issue February - March 2009, available at www.stopshariahnow.org), the decision made in 2004 by the International Court of Justice declaring Israel's security fence a crime against humanity, which ignored the fact that the fence contributed to reduce terrorist attacks, is considered another example of lawfare.

Colombia's former Defense Minister Juan Manuel Santos, the Armed Forces commander, the former Army commander, and the Police Director are all dealing with a situation similar to that of Foreign Minister Tzipi Livni . Currently they are the subjects of a criminal investigation in Ecuador, a nation that does not consider the FARC a terrorist organization, over the cross-border bombing of a FARC camp in 2008 that killed the FARC's second-in-command, Raul Reyes, and 25 other terrorists. An Ecuadorean judge from Sucumbios issued an arrest and extradition order for the Ministry, and three generals asked Interpol to intervene in order to bring the officials to court. After political tensions that lasted several weeks, Ecuador's National Court of Justice turned down the orders, but the investigation is still ongoing.<sup>54</sup>

Lawfare can also operate as a positive instrument of the state. In order to reduce the destructiveness of war, in ideal situations lawfare methods can replace military means in order to produce a desired effect. In particular, General Dunlap argues for law-oriented, effects-based operations' potential effectiveness, especially in a counterinsurgency environment. For example, the United States established the Rule of Law Complex in Baghdad as an important element of the American campaign plan. A law and order task force staffed by judge advocates supports this complex, with the mission to provide a safe environment for carrying out police and judicial functions, enabling Iraqis to resolve their problems and find solutions within an effective legal system. After completing a tour of duty in Iraq, U.S. Army Reserve Colonel Linsey Graham, who is also a U.S. senator, stated, "building a fair legal system that holds all segments of the population accountable is one way to kill the insurgents beyond (using) military force."<sup>55</sup>

Another similar example is the Justice Houses program established by Colombia's Ministry of Justice, with the support of USAID. This program, created in 2002, provides

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> El Tiempo Newspaper, *Denunciar a Juez Ecuatoriano que Condeno a Juan Manuel Santos estudia el Gobierno*. Available at <u>http://www.eltiempo.com/colombia/politica/denunciar-a-juez-</u> <u>ecuatoriano-que-condeno-a-juan-manuel-santos-estudia-el-gobierno-\_5564551-1</u>; accessed 12 February 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Dunlap, *Lawfare Today*, 147

indigenous and Afro-Colombian communities unprecedented access to justice that was previously unavailable to them because they live in remote communities where FARC used to have a strong influenced in the late 1990s. The Justice Houses program promotes efficient, comprehensive, and peaceful resolution of everyday legal issues. Fifty-four Justice Houses located in many different communities handled 1,424,287 cases in 2009 and more than 9.4 million total cases since the inception of the program. This is a successful example of an alternative dispute resolution method based on strengthening the rule of law, thereby causing a positive effect among the population.<sup>56</sup>

#### Judicial War and Juridical War: distinction in the context of Lawfare

Lawfare is also a relevant topic among Colombian academics, writers, journalists, militaries, and government officials. Jean Carlo Mejía Azuero, dean of the faculty of law at the Nueva Granada University in Bogota, argues that lawfare ". . . is the use of the norms of a state or the international community in order to obtain psychological victories. To be implemented, it raises the incursion or infiltration of the legislative production sites and the legislative, judiciary, public administration and control institutions." The meaning of lawfare, once merely a tool of protracted peoples' war, has evolved as its employment has expanded, making it one of the primary tools of political warfare. Lawfare, Mejia says, creates a regulatory framework that can potentially serve contrary to the state's interests. One example is the elimination of exceptional measures to counter terrorism; a development that occurred when the Colombian Congress repealed the Anti-Terrorist Statute in 2004. This act had provided legal tools to Colombian security forces, including expedited procedures within the judicial system that saved government time, money, and other resources required to process and try individuals accused of terrorist acts in court. Despite the severity of the current terrorist threat in Colombia, the congress repealed this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Gabriel Marcella, *Democratic Governance and the Rule of Law: Lessons from Colombia*. (Carlisle Barracks, PA: United States War College, Strategic Studies Institute. December 2009); Ministerio del Interior y Justicia, Servicio Nacional de Estadisticas. Available at <u>http://www.mij.gov.co/eContent/home.asp</u>; accessed 19 January 2010.

statute on the basis that it exhibited possible excesses of authority, and its application provided a window of opportunity for human rights transgressions against the terrorist defendants.<sup>57</sup>

Mejia raises an important distinction regarding this issue, arguing that the law must differentiate between juridical and judicial war. Juridical war is the practical outcome of the regulatory framework, the legislation. Judicial war takes place on domestic or international legal sites; in other words, in courts and tribunals.<sup>58</sup>

An examination of the international establishment can clarify this distinction. Colombia is a signatory member of the Statute of Rome, which established the International Criminal Court (ICC), and contributed to the Pact of San Jose and the creation of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights.<sup>59</sup> The ICC has jurisdiction to prosecute individuals subject to international public law. It possesses the authority to try individuals from signatory countries, including members of their security forces. This court has therefore become the battlefield of the judicial war, as its verdicts are the result of debates centered on judicial issues. On the other hand, the Inter-American Courcil of the United Nations Organization are typical stages where juridical war takes place, because these courts create legal acts and regulations. As Mejia points out, in legal terms, "Judicial war is the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Jean Carlo Mejia. *La Guerra Juridica y la Guerra Judicial (Juridical Warfare and Judicial Warfare)*, (Bogota, Colombia: ACORE Magazine, December 2008), 27-29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Mejia, 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Colombia is signatory of the Rome Statute, which governs the International Criminal Court (ICC). The ICC is the first permanent, treaty based, international criminal court established and is an independent organization (not part of the United Nations system). ICC is a court of last resort and will not act if a case is investigated by a national judicial system unless the national proceedings are not genuine. However, "genuine" is can be interpreted in a loose form opening the window for subjective interpretation. The <u>Rome Statute</u> entered into force on 1 July 2002 after ratification by 60 countries. Available at <u>http://www.icc-cpi.int/</u>; accessed 6 February 2010. The Pact of San Jose is an international human rights instrument. It was adopted by the nations of the Americas meeting in San Jose, Costa Rica, in 1969. It came into force on 18 July 1978. The bodies responsible for overseeing compliance with the Convention are the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights and the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, both which are organs of the Organizations of American States (OAS). Available at <u>http://www.oas.org</u>; accessed 06 February 2010.

variety, and juridical war is the gender."<sup>60</sup> Thus, lawfare can have two manifestations. The juridical manifestation reveals itself in the new laws that seek to prevent and fight the subversive process and terrorist actions. The judicial manifestation occurs when members of state security agencies face charges brought before the court by insurgent and terrorist collaborators in order to prosecute them unfairly, thereby limiting their ability to perform their official duties.<sup>61</sup>

#### Lawfare and the Judicial System in Colombia

In this context, lawfare is an essential element of political warfare as seen in Figure 4. In the ongoing conflict in Colombia, the threat gains strength through litigation while jeopardizing the legal protections Colombian citizens enjoy by abusing of the rule of law.

The fundamental goal of the Colombian state is to ensure the sovereignty of the entire territory, and to guarantee life and property of its citizens with absolute respect for human rights. To achieve this goal, the state requires effective interaction from all branches of government. The most important of all branches in this sense is justice. Without a robust, efficient, and independent judicial system that maintains the confidence of all citizens, the populace could perceive the state as lacking legitimacy. Seeking just this goal, subversive elements in Colombia have learned to attack the justice system, making it one of the victims of the conflict while simultaneously using it as a weapon against those who defend the state institutions.<sup>62</sup>

Piero Calamadrei, the famous Italian author of *The Eulogy of Judges*, stated, "Judges have a deadly power to make right the injustice, to force the majesty of law to become the champion of unreason, and print indelibly on the candid innocence the bloody stigma that will confuse it with crime forever." The administering of justice is a difficult task because the verdict and the truth must match. Calamadrei added, "The judge must leave his own political opinions,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Mejia, 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Ibid., 28-29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Clavijo, 19.

religious faith, economic status, regional traditions, and even his prejudices and phobias." Therefore, judges must remain focused on the primary goal of seeking out the truth, no matter their personal beliefs and biases, seeking to determine right from wrong in accordance with the laws governing Colombia.<sup>63</sup>

The judicial system is now a permanent target of those opposed to the Colombian rule of law. This opposition interferes with the proper performance of judicial duties, particularly when intimidation causes judges to forego unbiased fairness and make flawed judgments, rather than decisions based solely on truth revealed in a fair evaluation of the facts of each case. As a consequence of the conflict, this branch of public power does not enjoy the full freedom to act based on the law, making evident the fact that it is impossible to shield it from external interference.<sup>64</sup>

Many years of conflict in Colombia have caused the population and the nation's institutions to have a high regard for human rights and a corresponding intolerance for abuse or collateral damage during military operations. Terrorists take advantage of the Colombian sensitivity for human rights by exploiting the judicial system to eliminate the capable armed forces leadership through intimidation and bribery, often forcing people to make false charges anonymously against government officials. At the same time, both insurgents and paramilitaries blame others for the human rights abuses and crimes they have perpetrated. Even Jose Manuel Vivanco, director of Human Rights Watch, has expressed his disillusionment with the challenge Colombia faces in defeating insurgents and paramilitaries who are capable of employing lawfare to subvert government efforts: "We come to the conclusion that they're using humanitarian law as just part of a public relations campaign." If international law is to remain a valuable tool in

27

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Piero Calamadrei, *The Eulogy of Judges*. Cited by Rafael Nieto in the Prologue of the book *Bajo el Fuego de las Presiones (Under the Fire of Pressures)*. (Bogota, Colombia: Javeriana Artes, 2006) 12-13.
<sup>64</sup> Clavijo, 51 - 53.

conflicts like that experienced by Colombia, the government must implement measures to prevent practitioners of lawfare from exploiting the judicial system to serve their unjust purposes.<sup>65</sup>

It is true that in the course of the conflict, some members of the security forces have committed excesses and even crimes. Judges have decided the fate of such individuals in accordance with the law, eventually resulting in convictions of those responsible for the crimes. Any attempt to prevent the abuses of lawfare must not result in a lack of accountability for government officials and security forces. However, a large number of complaints brought before the courts lack sufficient evidence, and yet the cases go forward, calling into question the trustworthiness of the judicial institutions and its members.<sup>66</sup>

Only rarely do judiciary and governmental institutions and the legislative branch appear to recognize that the administration of justice is facing improper interference. Rather, corrupt or intimidated individuals often support allegations of the existence of plots leading to judgments based on bias rather than truth and justice. When individuals come forward with accusations of authorities or government officials involved in human rights abuses or crimes, the courts often take the complaint for granted *a priori*. If the trial ends in a conviction, authorities consider that they have acted fairly. On the other hand, even if the verdict is an acquittal, the defendant often suffers irreversible damage to his reputation because observers who assume the initial complaint was true see him thereafter as a villain.<sup>67</sup>

Therefore, within the administration of justice there is a current struggle between two antagonists: one serving the petty interests of a subversive process, and the other altruistically seeking to act in accordance with its responsibility for impartial judgment. Ideally, the correct application of judicial codes would be the undisputed winner in this contest, while the unjust

28

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Jose Manuel Vivanco, as quoted by Juan Forero in *Rights Groups Lists Abuses by Guerrilla in Colombia*, (New York Times, July 10 2001). - Dunlap, *Law and Military Interventions*, 36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Clavijo, 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Ibid., 14.

influence should have no role in the legal process. Nevertheless, this is not the case, and on many occasions, the complexity of the instruction process governing legal procedures results in their entanglement, leading to flawed verdicts. This situation is a consequence of the nature of the conflict, the actions of the protagonists who interfere with the judicial processes, and the economic interests at stake, represented by the millions of dollars in compensation payments allocated annually by the state.<sup>68</sup>

The two case studies presented in a next section will widen the understanding of the situation in Colombia regarding the issue.

## **Organization of Justice in Colombia**

Security and the rule of law are the start points for any discussion about governance in a democratic society like Colombia's. However, these start points are besieged by threats that can undermine their development. Democracy is unsustainable without security and security is unattainable without the rule of law. Although security is important, state influence to achieve social and economic progress is just as important in establishing authority. Yet, it is the rule of law that binds them all together. Rule of law generates legitimacy, which the Command of the Armed Forces in Colombia considers one of the nation's centers of gravity in the ongoing conflict. It also maintains the collective will of state and society in order to make possible the state monopoly of use of force, stability measures, equal rights, and social order.<sup>69</sup>

The judiciary is the primary branch that supports the rule of law. The judiciary is a complex organization that includes four high courts: the Constitutional Court, the Supreme Court of Justice, the Council of State, and the Superior Judicial Council, which all have different roles,

<sup>69</sup> General Carlos Ospina. *Mas que Insurgencia (More than Insurgency)*. (Bogota, Colombia: Ejercito Magazine. Ed 145, August 2009). Available at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Miguel Posada Samper. *La Guerra Juridica Arrecia (The Lawfare Tightens)*. (Bogota, Colombia: Verdad Colombia Editorial, 26 February 2008). Available at <u>http://www.verdadcolombia.org/;</u> accessed 12 December 2009. - Clavijo, 13.

http://www.ejercito.mil.co/index.php?idcategoria=229827; accessed on 09 February 2010. - B.C. Smith. *Understanding Third Worl Politics*. (Indiana: Indiana University Press, 2003), 275. - Marcella, 2.

responsibilities, and functions. The Supreme Court of Justice oversees the administration of the judiciary and has responsibility for determining whether to try cases involving members of the security forces in civilian or military courts. The major drawback is that no clear hierarchical structure exists within the Colombian court system. Therefore, no court is considered the highest. The division of labor among the courts should solve this friction, however sometimes the legal boundaries are not clear enough to avoid tensions in matters concerning appropriate jurisdiction or constitutional interpretation.

Roman law serves as the foundational base of the Colombian judicial system. The Spanish Empire adopted Roman law, which led to its integration into Spain's Latin-American colonies. Building on this existing foundation, the new Political Constitution of 1991 extensively revised the judicial system.<sup>70</sup> It established an independent prosecution system, the position of Attorney General, and a people's defender office to investigate human rights cases. These judicial system reforms did not produce the expected results. The reforms introduced by the 1991 Constitution failed in several significant areas. Court case congestion remained high, courts still faced significant backlogs, and the resolution conflict index had not improved significantly. Overall, the system remained far from having the agility required. By the late 1990s, the increased levels of dysfunction within the judicial system indicated the need for deeper reforms.<sup>71</sup>

Strengthening the judicial system was one of the Democratic Security and Defense Policy pillars in order to strengths the nation's legitimacy. A first step towards addressing the dysfunction was the 2002 amending of the Constitution. This enabled structural reform of the judicial system to occur. Although it sustained the Spanish base law, it transformed the previous slow traditional investigation system to oral accusatory, the criminal code modelled on Anglo-

30

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> After more than a century in force, Colombia replaced its 1886 Constitution. The new Political Constitution of 1991 was promulgated after a student movement promoted a constituent assembly in order to adapt it to the country's changing social, economic, and political conditions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Marcella, 25-26.

American practice and procedures. The goal was to develop a new service model that improved the timeliness, quality, and the responsiveness to the citizens demands for court services. The U.S. Department of Justice and USAID played key roles in facilitating the transformation the court system required based on the legal framework of Plan Colombia. The implementation of judicial reform began in 2004 and was completed by 2008.<sup>72</sup>

The contrast between the previous system, called civil law, and the new system, known as common law, is evident in several ways. In the civil law system, the investigation was controlled directly by a judge instead of a prosecutor. This allowed evidence and testimony normally presented in written form to be entered into the case with almost no opportunity for cross-examination by the parties. Additionally, there were no juries, participation by the prosecutor was minimal, and the trial was closed and based on documentary submission. In the accusatorial system, the parties control the investigation, the prosecutor assumes a more active role, and the judge serves as the neutral decision-maker. Additionally, evidence and testimony is presented orally in the court providing opportunity for cross-examination in public trials and jury trials are often called for to incorporate the society into the process.<sup>73</sup>

Perhaps this transition from a written and reserved system to this new oral, open and public process can improve the objectivity and effectiveness of justice. It also helps to prevent undue influence of those seeking political dividends of judicial decisions and recovers the spirit of law from who pretend to manipulate it. However, it is too soon to appreciate its impact in preventing lawfare.<sup>74</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Ibid., 28-29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Fiscalia General de la Nacion (General Prosecutor Office). *Hablemos de la Justicia (Let's talk about Justice)*. Available at <u>http://www.fiscalia.gov.co/sistPenal/sistemapenal/nueva%20justicia.pdf;</u> accessed on 7 Feb 2010.
### **Military Justice**

Colombian military justice has been the target of a "rupture process" since the 1980s, when it played an important role in dismantling terrorist organizations such as the Movimiento 19 de Abril (M19), FARC, ELN, and Quintin Lame. "Rupture process" is a term coined by French lawyer Jacques Verges in his book *Judicial Strategies within Political Processes*. Insurgents worldwide have studied and applied this concept since its publication in 1968.<sup>75</sup>

Verges explains that the concept applies to criminal processes with political connotation and consists of identifying and exploiting core contradictions inherent in criminal law to disarm the state by undermining its legal structure. It seeks to challenge not only the process itself, but also the current system that leads to the inversion of values, converting accused into accusers and disrupting the rules of justice. At this point, the circumstances of the criminal action recede to a secondary role and the attack against the state emerges as the main objective.<sup>76</sup>

The M19 started applying Verges' rupture concept during the 1980s. Its members staged scandalous protests in prison against the system in charge of their judicial process: the military justice system. These protests, which were widely covered in the media, inspired other insurgent groups to undertake similar initiatives. Their efforts succeeded and new legislation eliminated the use of courts-martial proceedings against terrorists. It was the beginning of a methodical offensive aimed to reduce the state's ability to face terrorism and discredit the military judicial system in order to limit the application of its jurisdiction.<sup>77</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Jacques Verges. *Estrategia judicial en los procesos politicos (Judicial Strategy within political processes)* (Barcelona, Spain: Editorial Anagrama, 2008), 63; Clavijo, 279-283.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Jacques Verges earned fame since the 1950s, as an anticolonialist communist figure defending Algerian terrorists from France and then for defending a long string of infamous clients. Among the list of its defendants are the former Khmer Rouge head of state Khieu Samphan, Holocaust denier Roger Garaudy, Nazi war criminal Klaus Barbie and international terrorist Ilich Ramírez Sánchez (Carlos the Jackal). In 2002, he offered to represent former Serbian President Slobodan Milošević, although Milošević declined. The media have sensationalized him with the sobriquet, "the devil's advocate", and he himself has contributed to it by titling his autobiography *The Brilliant Bastard*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Cuerpo de Generales y Almirantes en Retiro de las Fuerzas Militares, 300-301.

Action against the Colombian military justice system has come from different entities, not only from the terrorist groups. Several NGOs, human rights activists, and state-adverse legislators have gradually weakened the military judicial system to the point that today its jurisdiction is limited to only very specific acts of military service. The government considers any suspected human rights violation unrelated to the military service, placing it under the jurisdiction of the Colombian civilian justice system. The government has limited the military's authority to investigate combat operations as well.

Cornelia Weiss, a lawyer in the U.S. Judge Advocate General's Corps (JAG) who has worked with the Colombian Ministry of Defense to help the military develop the legal resources to fight narco-terrorism, explains:

"Colombian military must avoid any appearance that it defends and protects anyone who violates human rights. Soldiers who are alleged to have committed human rights violations are prosecuted in Colombian civilian criminal courts, not within the military justice system, and each death of a narco-terrorist guerrilla by a member of the Colombian military is investigated as a homicide. This sounds outrageous, but if an investigation doesn't occur, the Colombian military can't defend itself against accusations by human rights groups and guerrilla groups that an unlawful killing occurred."<sup>78</sup>

In this sense, it is important to note that despite the conflict, Colombia lacks a legal framework that allows its own armed forces to conduct combat operations within its sovereign territory. The death of a terrorist group member in combat results in the initiation of an investigation for "homicide in combat." The unit involved must suspend its operations, isolate the scene, and wait for a judicial commission or members of the National Police's technical investigation group to investigate the facts.

Military members no longer possess the right of judgment by their own justice system. This resulted from human rights organizations and legislators arguing that military members adjudged by military courts can operate with impunity. However, military personnel believe they

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Grace Renshaw. Oral Advocate. Available at <u>http://law.vanderbilt.edu</u>; accessed 9 February 2010.

have the right for their cases to be heard by military judges who understand military doctrine and the uniqueness of combat situations. In their view, a civilian judge lacks that understanding.<sup>79</sup>

Legislation in the Colombian Congress is changing the Colombian military justice system from an inquisitorial to an accusatorial system, as it did with the civilian justice system, in order to reduce processing times and legal costs, and increase efficiency. However, the jurisdiction of military justice currently remains limited to prosecute misdemeanors associated with the service.<sup>80</sup>

# **Non-Governmental Organizations**

Non Governmental Organizations play a key role in the context of lawfare in Colombia. Like international corporations, NGOs are becoming major players in international relations. They have grown dramatically since the 1960s and continue to grow in number and in scope. NGOs have created a global network that connects people around the world, they have amassed an enormous consolidated budget, and their efforts to improve conditions in countries around the world continue to grow.<sup>81</sup>

The concept of NGOs is not entirely clear and may be is as extensive as its fields of action. They exist in a wide range of categories, including nonprofit organizations, opposition political groups, organizations in support of government initiatives or protection of social groups, and even corporations with business objectives. Some NGOs consist of thousands of members while others have as few as fifteen. NGOs' common feature is their emergence as a response to needs that the state does not satisfy. Societies have supported their creation and growth in their quest for alternative and complementary means to address the various shortcomings many

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Cuerpo de Generales y Almirantes en Retiro de las Fuerzas Militares, 377.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Renshaw, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Rodrigo Villar, *El Tercer Sector, la Sociedad Civil y la Gobernabildad Democratica en Colombia, (The Third Sector, The Civil Society and the Democratic Governability in Colombia)* (Bogota Colombia: Red de Desarrollo Tecnológico y Fortalecimiento Institucional, 2006), 3.

countries around the world face. There is no doubt that the function they perform benefits many communities and favors a development-oriented management.<sup>82</sup>

However, within the international law there are no regulations to control such organizations, their activities, and their interaction with others in the international system. The United Nations has never intended to regulate NGOs. Article 71 of the United Nations Charter only mentions them, considers them a legitimate player, and allows interaction with them.<sup>83</sup> In many cases, NGOs form solely to benefit from the resources acquired through international cooperation, which distorts their initial objectives and damages the international image of some of these organizations.<sup>84</sup>

Much like International Law in Colombia, there is no regulatory framework to control NGO budgets and projects carried out, despite the existence of more than 3,500 NGOs operating in different areas of the territory. There is no overarching system to measure the fulfillment of an NGO's founding objectives , nor is there a system to supervise the type of actions carried out in areas where there is less government presence and increased demand for solidarity from the society.<sup>85</sup>

A research document presented by the Technical Assistance Office of the Colombian Congress noted that many NGOs have improved the conditions in various communities. However, many possess their own agenda, which in some cases differs from that of the Colombian nation or the interests of the people they are supporting. Furthermore, many are

<sup>84</sup> Villar, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Technical and Research Assistance Office of the Colombian Congress, *Organizaciones No Gubernamentales, regulación, control y vigilancia (NGOs, regulation, control and supervision),* (Bogota, Colombia: Colombian Congress, document presented to the Second Commission, 2003), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> United Nations Charter, Article 71. "The Economic and Social Council may make suitable arrangements for consultation with non-governmental organizations which are concerned with matters within its competence. Such arrangements may be made with international organizations and, where appropriate, with national organizations after consultation with the Member of the United Nations concerned." Available at <u>http://www.un.org/en/documents/charter/chapter10.shtml</u>; accessed 7 February 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Technical and Research Assistance Office of the Colombian Congress, 7.

involved in corrupt practices. The report reveals that the funds acquired through international channels are often misappropriated and misused, and sometimes have little impact on intended beneficiaries or on activities that the organizations claim to promote. Some NGOs, as discussed in the next section, even possess an ideology consistent with insurgent groups and actively serve their interests.<sup>86</sup>

## **Case Studies**

Many cases exist that could illustrate the characteristics of lawfare in Colombia. The still unresolved San Jose and Justice Palace cases are particularly revealing not only because they demonstrate the use of law to obtain clear political military advantages, but also because of the national and international repercussions resulting from each case.

### San Jose de Apartado – The Peace Communities

Daniel Sierra (whose name de guerre was "Samir"), the former second in command of the FARC's 5th Front, turned himself in to Colombian authorities in December 2008 in response to a national reconciliation program. His testimony provides a good understanding of how the FARC are applying both political warfare and lawfare as a means to confront the government. Samir was a member of the FARC for twenty-two years, serving in different fronts of the northwestern block.<sup>87</sup> In December 2009, in a press conference with other former FARC leaders and an interview with Mary O'Grady, editor of The Wall Street Journal, Samir explained the FARC's exploitation of civilians in zones designated by NGOs as "peace communities." He also stated

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Ibid., 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> The FARC are organized in six different blocks throughout the country. A number from five to twelve fronts composes the blocks, which were created in the early 1990s to facilitate coordination and control.

that the so-called "peaceniks" that ran local NGOs were his allies and an important FARC tool in the effort to discredit the government, the police, and the military.<sup>88</sup>



Figure 5: The main settlement of the San Jose de Apartado Peace Community called "Small Holland"<sup>89</sup>

The 5th Front's area of influence includes San Jose de Apartado, a small town located in the northwest region of Colombia called Uraba where the violence in the late 1980s and the early 1990s reached the highest levels in the country. Control of this strategic corridor to Panama, the Caribbean Sea and the Pacific region is indispensable to international drug traffic. San Jose and the surrounding villages were designated a peace community in 1997 under a plan proposed by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Mary Anastasia O'Grady, *The FARC and the Peace Communities*. (Washington D.C.: The Wall Street Journal, 13 December 2009), 1. Available at <u>http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748704517504574590200781231082.html</u>; accessed on January 30 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Picture taken by the author in 2006 when as a Battalion Commander (46<sup>th</sup> Infantry) was in charge of the security of Apartado municipality, which includes San Jose and its peace communities.

the local Catholic diocese.<sup>90</sup> Local leaders undertook this initiative to create a place where civilians could live without fear of paramilitaries or guerrillas. They appointed the Colombian NGO Inter-ecclesiastical *Justicia y Paz* (IJP) to administer the initiative, which attempted to achieve full disarmament of all actors within the peace community, and rejected the presence of the police and the army. IJP enjoyed the backing of Amnesty International and the Peace Brigades International, two very active NGOs in Colombia, and established at least six similar peace communities in the Uraba region in the late 1990s, eventually challenging the sovereignty of the state in those areas.<sup>91</sup>

However, according to Samir the peace community of San Jose de Apartado remained far from neutral. Rather, he stated, the FARC had a close relationship with its leaders from the early days of its creation. In the interview, Samir said that the peace community was a FARC safe haven for wounded and sick insurgents and for storing all kinds of medical and food supplies. He also said that FARC suppliers met with rebels in the town, where five or six members of Peace Brigade International were always present. According to Samir, the peace community assisted the FARC in its effort to label the Colombian military as a violator of human rights. When the community was preparing to accuse someone of a human-rights transgression, Samir would

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Colombia is a centralist country, so the departments can be the equivalent as the states in the U.S. Although they do not have the same autonomy, the departments have similar government structure. The political organization is departments, municipalities (that can be equal as counties in the US) and inside the municipalities are corregimients and villages that vary according to size and population.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> O'Grady, 1; the peace communities reject any government assistance for health, education, or development of productive projects. Some IJP and other NGOs receive a great amount of resources from the international community to improve the living conditions of the inhabitants. However the government and several NGOs as Uno-America have denounced not only proven links between the FARC and the peace communities, but also that despite important international funds sent to benefit these communities through the NGOs that support the project, there is no improvement in the living conditions of the population that is been exploited by its leaders. El Tiempo, the largest circulation newspaper in the country denounced on 02 March 2010 that deceived NGOs from Norway, Sweden and Denmark still provide millionaires contributions to the peace communities, while women and children are working there in extreme poverty conditions.

organize the "witnesses" by ordering FARC members, masquerading as civilians, to give false testimony in judicial processes and in the media.<sup>92</sup>

The members of the peace community council and Samir's various supporters, including a Jesuit priest called Javier Giraldo who leads the IJP, and Gloria Cuartas, a former left-wing mayor of the municipality of Apartado (which includes the town of San Jose), insisted that the "peace" required that the military and police stay out of the area. Whenever an army or a police patrol came to San Jose or the surrounding villages, they denounced them in the media, claiming they interfered with the efforts of human rights organizations and NGOs and demonstrated a lack of respect for community "self determination." Nevertheless, the paramilitary groups refused to observe such accords. Samir states that when clashes between the FARC and the paramilitaries occurred, the peace community played a key role in shaping the story so that the public would blame government security forces for the resulting violence.<sup>93</sup>

Many such incidents occurred after the creation of the peace communities. In 2000, for instance, the paramilitaries stopped an ambulance evacuating a wounded female guerrilla and shot her. Samir says that the peace community claimed that she was a civilian member of its group and alleged that the army had killed her. Long judicial processes started in both the civilian and the military justice systems, which in the end concluded that no member of the army was involved in such incident and that the woman was a member of FARC. However, the had already caused irreparable damage to the army's image. The community also helped conceal FARC involvement in the region. In 2005, Samir says, the paramilitary killed a FARC rebel called Alejandro, but the peace community insisted that he was a civilian member from its group.<sup>94</sup>

<sup>93</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> O'Grady, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Alejandro Peña, *Alias Samir con Peña Esclusa: "Chávez apoya a las FARC" (Alias Samir with Peña Esclusa: "Chávez supports FARC")*, 2. Available at http://www.unoamerica.org/unoPAG/noticia.php?id=761; accessed on 20 February 2010.

Samir says he objected to the FARC's decision to get involved in drug trafficking, working with drug-running paramilitaries while concealing their activities behind the farcical peace communities, and exploiting the locals. In 2008, finally frustrated enough with the situation to act, Samir led resistance effort against FARC abuses, resulting in more than twenty-four villages breaking away from the peace community. His former leaders accused Samir of being an infiltrator, and the FARC Secretariat ordered him to be court-martialed. It was at that point that Samir decided to turn himself in and participate in the national reconciliation program.<sup>95</sup> Samir verified during the press conference the compromise he made when he turned himself in: "I strongly apologize for what I did and I will work for reconciliation of the country. I will not give a step back." At the same time, he asked the Colombians to support his struggle in order to restore all the damage caused while in the FARC. Now he has become a spokesman for peace, persuading other insurgents to leave the fight.<sup>96</sup>

Since then, the situation in Uraba has improved dramatically, the FARC is been substantially weakened, and normality has returned to the population. Nevertheless, the FARC still has influence and enough strength to cause damage in the area. O'Grady in her column wrote regarding Samir's testimony that "His adversaries accused him of making all this up to ingratiate himself with the government. But what cannot be denied is that while the FARC has been largely discredited among rural populations, it is the Colombian military, not the so-called peace community that has pacified Uraba and given new life to its inhabitants."<sup>97</sup>

Since September 2003, President Uribe has expressed his concerns about some human rights groups and NGOs acting as a front for terrorists.<sup>98</sup> Although many NGOs supporters in

97 Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> O'Grady, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Santos, 182; O'Grady, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> President Uribe expressed these apprehensions for the first time in a speech on 8 September 2003 during the change of Command of the Colombian Air Force in Bogota.

Colombia and abroad have rejected such claims, testimony provided by myriad of insurgents like Samir or Karina, the former 47th Front commander who was in the FARC for more than 24 years, that have abandoned the illegal groups, gives the government more evidences for this denunciation. These testimonies render evident links between the peace communities, the FARC and some NGOs that support them and confirm the way they are using the law to confront the state while exploiting the population.<sup>99</sup>

## Justice Palace – Colonel Alfonso Plazas Case



Figure 6: Troops attempting to enter to the Justice Palace after a M-19 terrorist group cell has assaulted kidnapping more than 300 civilians and killing initially a police officer, two security guards, and the building's manager<sup>100</sup>

The events of November 6, 1985, at the Justice Palace in Bogota are Colombia's 9/11.<sup>101</sup> Although they occurred 25 years ago, there is still a huge controversy among the society

<sup>99</sup> Santos, 186; O'Grady, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Picture from Acore Newspaper (Edition February 2010. Bogota, Colombia), 24.

regarding exactly what happened. That same day the Colombian Supreme Court had passed a key extradition law. The M19, a terrorist group founded by former members of the FARC and financed by drug-traffickers such as Pablo Escobar (who was facing extradition) deployed a 35-man cell trained in Cuba and Libya, who took the capital's Justice Palace by force. The terrorists kidnapped more than 300 civilians, 24 High Court justices, and more than 20 other judges. The group's goal was to derail the extradition law and destroy the court records. The M19 also attempted to hold a trial against Colombia's president, Belisario Betancourt, for lack of achievements in a cease-fire agreement Betancourt's administration signed with this organization. The President did not submit to the terrorists and gave orders to the security forces to uphold the rule of law.<sup>102</sup>

The Army, with the support of the National Police, conducted a rescue operation without the planning that an operation of this size and complexity would have required. Col. Alfonso Plazas Vega, commander of the Cavalry School, led the forces conducting the main effort, entering the Palace in an attempt to seize control with his troops.<sup>103</sup> Although he was the first tactical unit commander to enter the building, he was not the overall commander; rather, he was seventh in the chain of command for the operation, but he was almost the only one talking to the media that day and become the main figure of the rescue operation. Colombian citizens consider him one of the protagonists of the actions that denied M-19 terrorists the opportunity to kidnap their democracy that day. However, his legal status had become in question twenty years later.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Marcella, 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Jose Gomez Gallego, *Comision de la Verdad sobre El Holocausto en el Palacio de Justicia* (*Truth Commision about the Justice Palace Holocauste*). Document presented to the Colombian Congress (Bogota, Colombia: 17<sup>th</sup> December 2009), 69-78.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> In 1985, the Army did not have urban antiterrorism units. Those units were created after these events. The National Police had an urban special operation detachment that landed in the roof of the building during the operation. The Army branches schools at that time had academic and combat mission at the same time. The Cavalry School was organized as a combat battalion.

Colonel Plazas did not have any control of the post-rescue operations. Once his forces moved the rescued hostages out of the courthouse, his troops took them to a staging area run by intelligence agencies from the National Police, the Army, and the Administrative Security Department. After 28 hours of fighting, the Army gained control of the building. The Army rescued 260 people, including 40 judges held hostage by the terrorists.<sup>104</sup>



Figure 7: On the left, Lieutenant Colonel Plazas Vega talking to the media on November 6 1985 while his troops regained control of the Justice Palace. On the right, the judicial branch building burning after the terrorists lost control of the fire they set to destroy the national judicial archives.<sup>105</sup>

During the fighting, the terrorists set fire to the national judicial archives, which contained all extradition records. The ensuing fire burned out of control, causing a tragedy of incalculable proportions. Flames consumed most of the building and the fighting took place in the midst of the fire, resulting in the death of ninety-four people, including eleven magistrates of the high courts who the terrorists assassinated. In the aftermath of the event, investigators found sixty

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Clavijo, 226.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> www.palaciodejusticia.org; accessed 15 March 2010.

of the charred bodies of the ninety-four victims.<sup>106</sup> A controversy ensued after the siege due to eleven bodies that were never returned to their families; all administrative employees of the building. Families of the eleven missing victims wanted either to receive their bodies or some other proof that they were killed, believing that some of them could have even survived the holocaust and were simply missing.<sup>107</sup>

In 1986, the Supreme Court created a special tribunal to investigate the events. The judicial team comprised more than thirty investigative judges, including some magistrates who had been in the building during the terrorist attack. The court ruled that the army acted within the provisions of the constitution, upholding the rule of law pursuant to instructions issued by the President. Further, the tribunal found the M19 terrorists guilty of the attack and the deaths. The tribunal also investigated Colonel Plazas' conduct and determined that his duty performance during the operation fell within the rule of law. The court concluded that there was sufficient evidence to determine that terrorists had taken the eleven missing hostages to the fourth floor where they either murdered them or left them to die in the fire. This conclusion rested on the evidence of the charred bodies found on that floor, and the fact that, given their condition and the lack of technical resources at the time, it was impossible reliably to identify them. Authorities ordered the charred bodies buried rather than delivering them to families because it was impossible to identify them at the time.<sup>108</sup>

In 1990, lacking intellectual clarity and having lost most of its leadership, the M19 accepted a peace agreement. The group members received amnesty for crimes committed in return for turning in their weapons, demobilization, and converting to a new political party. Some of the members of this organization, by democratic means, gained positions of power as mayors,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Gomez, 75-82.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Ibid., 176; Clavijo, 226.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Ibid., 230.

governors, councilors, members of Congress, and diplomats.<sup>109</sup> In 1992, after 7 years of investigation, a judge convicted the M19 members who participated in the Palace of Justice events for murder, terrorism, rebellion, disappearances, kidnapping, sedition, and inciting a riot. However, by the terms of the amnesty agreement, they avoided imprisonment.<sup>110</sup>

During this same year, Colonel Plazas requested retirement from active duty, and engaged in private consulting and academics activities. Ten years later, in 2002, President Uribe appointed him Director of the Narcotic Enforcement Office, an entity that administers and expropriates the assets of drug traffickers. President Uribe based this designation on his performance during his military career. During his term he achieved significant progress in fighting drug trafficking and its financial structures, not only in the seizure of assets that totaled more than one billion dollars, but pushing more effective and strict legislation. In 2004, following a political debate against him conducted in Congress by members of the former M19, Plazas resigned his position and began his campaign for Congress.<sup>111</sup>

In 2005, ignoring the "double jeopardy" legal principle and twenty years after the event, the Attorney General argued that the original investigation was incomplete. Therefore, he initiated a new investigation against Colonel Plazas Vegas and other members of the Armed Forces, including the Army and the brigade commanders for the people missing during the Justice Palace siege.<sup>112</sup> With new forensic developments, previous investigation had already identified the remains of nine of the eleven reported missing among the charred bodies, but the identities of two remained unclear. In a process that has taken five years, the judge has found neither evidence

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Safford, 360.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Semana Magazine. *La Paz con el M-19 (The Peace with the M19)*, 23 June 1997. Available at <u>www.semana.com</u>; accessed 03 February 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Fernando Londono. Interview with Colonel Alfonso Plazas broadcasted in Radio Super. (Bogota 15 February 2008). Available at www.palaciodejusticia.org; accessed on 2 February 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup>"Double jeopardy" is a law principal that forbids a defendant from being tried twice for the same events on the same set of facts.

nor merit for the conviction of Colonel Plazas. To date, all of the testimony, including that of previously convicted criminals, has failed to prove any culpability on the part of Colonel Plazas. Nevertheless, he has spent the past three years in preventive detention while his guilt or innocence remains undecided. To date, Colonel Plazas remains linked to the investigation and deprived of his liberty in a national jail.<sup>113</sup>

The process started using the civil law model in which evidence and testimony were written and entered later into the proceedings, not the new model implemented in which all the evidence is taken to the judicial panel. For example, one of the chief witnesses provided a written statement in a municipality office, rather than providing testimony in court. Nonetheless, the court entered this statement into the proceedings. This witness never appeared before the judicial panel or the court, but the prosecutors have accepted his statement.<sup>114</sup>

Colonel Plazas and other members of the Armed Forces that participated in the operation to regain control of the Judicial Palace has been subject of a legal investigation without due process and with clear procedural errors indicating political undercurrents and influences. This is clearly an example of lawfare, carried out in order to make a perverse use of the judicial system against numerous public officials who have performed in an outstanding manner defending Colombia.<sup>115</sup>

The military justice system would have better fulfilled the role as the natural judge of the military in this case because the events occurred during a combat operation. However, the government denied the military justice system jurisdiction on the basis that the military supposedly lacks the ability to investigate this type of action. Therefore, Colonel Plazas has been

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Luis Villamarin. Al Coronel Plazas le cobran su firmeza contra los narcotraficantes (Colonel Plazas is paying the price for his stiffness against drug-traffickers) (Bogota Colombia: El Tiempo Newspaper, 26<sup>th</sup> April 2009) Available at <u>www.eltiempo.com</u>; accessed 3 February 2010; Clavijo, 230-232.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Marcella, 29; Londono interview.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Villamarin, 2.

denied his rights, along with the armed forces members engaged in combat operations throughout Colombia.

Clarifying the events that occurred during the Justice Plaza siege and identifying the missing people is extremely important for the families of the victims, public opinion, and Colombian society. Advances in forensic science and current technology can help achieve this goal. However, this has to occur through a fair and objective process based on verifiable evidence, and reliable testimony that does not blur the reality of events, or blame those who are not responsible.

## Lawfare in Perspective

The San Jose de Apartado and the Justice Palace cases are just two among many other examples that shows how lawfare today is a substitute for traditional military means seeking to achieve an operational or a military objective. These cases also show how the law has evolved to become a decisive factor and even sometimes *the* decisive factor in contemporary irregular conflicts like the one occurring in Colombia.<sup>116</sup> There are many other examples that would be worth to be mentioned in which the actors of the subversive process are using or misusing the law as a military mean.<sup>117</sup>

Lawfare has a very close relation with public support, since challengers understand that the support can be eroded or even overturn itself swiftly if people believe that war is being conducted in an unfair, unlawful, or inhuman way. In this case, they would take all possible actions to delegitimize their enemy. <sup>118</sup> However, it is a mistake merely to consider lawfare a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Charles Dunlap, *Lawfare: A Decisive Element of 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflict?* (Washington D.C.: Joint Force Quarterly, issue 54, Third Quarter 2009), 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> The book *Bajo el Fuego de las Presiones (Under the Fire of Pressures)* presents and documents nine different cases that are clear examples of the application of lawfare against members of the Armed Forces in Colombia.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Michael Reisman and Chris T Antonioun, *The Laws of War: A Comprenhensive Collection of Primary Documents on International Laws Governing Armed Conflict* (New York: Vintage Books, 1994) citied by Charles Dunlap in *Lawfare: A Decisive Element of* 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflicts, 35.

simple component of any kind of propaganda campaign. In fact, it is far more complex and it is a richer concept that has a direct impact on the legitimacy of a state, the adherence of rule of law, and respect of democratic values.<sup>119</sup>

For many years, governments have failed to understand the critical role law plays as an instrument of national security. Law's place within the traditional paradigm of DIME (diplomacy, intelligence, military, and economics) is ambiguous at best. Some theorists recently have proposed a new formulation, MIDLIFE (military, information, diplomacy, law enforcement, intelligence, finance, and economics) recognizing the importance of law and highlighting the implications that law has in the context of national security. Perhaps this is a step to avoid situations that are used by whom wage lawfare against the state.<sup>120</sup>.

Lawfare at the tactical level may not be as visible as in the strategic and the operational level, so tactical-level units are only beginning to learn how to counter this asymmetric threat. How can commanders in the ground in Colombia or in any other contemporary conflict efficiently adapt to the asymmetric threat of lawfare they face in the daily basis?

First, commanders must be concerned with the legal preparation of the battlefield. War is becoming very legalistic and complex so commanders must ensure that the concept of the planed operation bounds within the legal framework. The availability of expert legal advice is extremely necessary to this end. Military legal advisers not only need to be proficient in the knowledge of domestic law and LOAC, but they must also understand how weapons are used, how tactics are employed by troops, and how doctrine provide the guidance in order to guarantee the commander that the execution of operations is in strict adherence to law. Resourcing the legal section with adequate equipment and personnel is essential to the unit's counter-lawfare efforts. However, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Dunlap, *Lawfare Today*, 148.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Harvey Rishikov. *Juridical Warfare: the neglected legal instrument*, (Washington D.C.: Joint Force Quarterly, January 2008), 1. Available at http://findertiales.com/p/orticles/mi.m0/XNN/is\_48/ai\_p28000264/; accessed 7. February 2010

http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi m0KNN/is 48/ai n28009264/; accessed 7 February 2010.

good advice of lawyers is not enough to counter lawfare. Rather, it is essential to understand the critical relationship between the rule of law and the concept of war.<sup>121</sup>

Second, commanders must properly train troops to understand the application of law even under the stress of combat, and fully understand the rules of engagement in order to adopt the right behavior instinctively on the battlefield. The most common charge leveled against units at the tactical level is detainee abuse. This procedure is becoming a common pattern used by both the FARC and the Taliban, for example, to make *habeas corpus* lawsuits and grant the release of the terrorists captured. Documenting operations is essential to counter this behavior.<sup>122</sup> Units must be able to produce documentation within minutes of an allegation to forestall an investigation. Developing that capability requires proper equipment and training. For instance, military personnel must perform essential procedures like reading detainees their rights, taking photographs of detainees and any material seized, performing a documented medical examination, filling in the appropriate capture documentation, and presenting the detainee to a Guarantee Judge (in the case of Colombia) within the proper timeframe.<sup>123</sup>

The Israel Defense Forces (IDF), in an effort to minimize claims about war crimes, have established "operational verification teams," an initiative that should be imitated as an effective measure to protect the troops from false accusations. These teams seek to record activity in real time in instances where the adversary could potentially open a case against the IDF for violations of human rights or LOAC. These multidisciplinary teams bring together legal, operational, intelligence, and public affairs specialists, and are trained and equipped to investigate incidents

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Dunlap, *Lawfare: A Decisive Element of 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflict?*, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Habeas Corpus is a legal action, through which a person can seek relief from unlawful detention, or the relief of another person. The writ of habeas corpus protects persons from harming themselves, or from being harmed by the judicial system. In Colombia, detainees must be presented to a Guarantee Judge 36 hours after the capture to legalize the procedure (even if the capture occurs in the jungles), otherwise the detainee can appeal to habeas corpus to claim that the capture was illegal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Peter Dungan, *Fighting Lawfare* (March 2008), 6. Available at <u>http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi\_m0HZY/is\_200803/ai\_n32265942/?tag=content;col1</u>; accessed 21 February 2010; Dunlap, *Lawfare: A Decisive Element of 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflict?*, 38

rapidly when collateral damage has occurred. They can also provide near real time feedback to commanders during the execution of operations in order to improve procedures and protect soldiers and civilian population if the opportunity arises.<sup>124</sup>Units that appropriately prepare to combat the enemy's lawfare efforts experience increased freedom of maneuver to attend to the core mission instead of spending valuable time and resources to confront and refute unfounded investigations.<sup>125</sup>

The legal preparation of the battlefield also includes building a robust relationship with the media in advance and a vigorous effort to educate it regarding what the law requires to establish legitimacy and legality of operations. Commanders must respond transparently and quickly to lawfare related incidents to neutralize the adversaries' use of information to attack the Armed Forces' actions and undermine their legitimacy.<sup>126</sup>

Any soldier must understand that adherence to rule of law is a necessary factor of mission accomplishment, and must understand the devastating impact that incidents of LOAC transgression can have at the operational, strategic, and even the political level. Abu Ghraib is just one example of how such incidents can escalate with incalculable consequences, producing effects far more damaging than those the enemy could inflict with conventional weapons. Often, this type of incident could have been prevented if only the troops had observed the rule of law.<sup>127</sup>

Commanders and soldiers must avoid the interpretation of lawfare that casts the law as a perverse factor. In this regard, Richard Schragger stated that "...Law makes just war possible by creating a well-defined legal space within which individual soldiers can act without restoring to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Dunlap, *Lawfare: A Decisive Element of 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflict?*, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Dungan 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Dunlap, Lawfare: A Decisive Element of 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflict, 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Ibid., 38; Clavijo, 302.

their own personal moral codes." <sup>128</sup> Adherence to the rule of law does not present the military disadvantage that some tend to assume. Rather, rule of law assures the troops of the ethical and moral validity of their actions, increasing the combat power and preserving the judicial security of the troops.<sup>129</sup>

### Conclusions

Currently the core of the implementation of Mao's protracted war theory in Colombia by insurgents is the simultaneous and adaptive use of a fused mix of irregular tactics and formations, legal and coercive procedures, criminal actions, and terrorism to obtain political and military objectives. The insurgency in Colombia although is been weakening during the last eight years, also is becoming more sophisticated and have skillfully examined the web of legal and ethical construct around warfare and attempt to manipulate and redefine this construct in order to maximize their strength in their struggle against the state. Lawfare, defined as the use of national and international judicial systems to achieve victory when adversaries cannot challenge the government militarily, is an important element of the political warfare applied by insurgents to reinvigorate their fight. Lawfare is quickly becoming a key factor in an attempt to destroy the state's will to fight by undermining the legitimacy of the authorities and the popular support required to maintain effective governance and employ military power.<sup>130</sup>

Although discussion of lawfare is often subjective and usually is associated with the willingness to undermine the judicial system and the use the law through aggressive legal maneuvers, it is possible to distinguish between a negative and a positive aspect of the concept.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Richard Schragger, *Cooler Heads, The Difference Between the President's Lawyers and the Military's*, 20 September 2006. Available at www. Slate.com/id/2150050/?nav/navoa cited by Dunlap in *Lawfare: A Decisive Element of 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflict?*, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Dunlap, *Lawfare: A Decisive Element of 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflict?*, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> David Sadowski and Jeff Becker, *Beyond the "Hybrid" Threat: Asserting the Essential Unity* of Warfare (Washington D.C.: Small Wars Journal, January 2010). Available at <u>http://smallwarsjournal.com/blog/2010/01/beyond-the-hybrid-threat-asser/</u>; accessed 07 February 2010. - Dunlap, *Law and Military Interventions*, 12.

The negative aspect arises when lawfare serves as a rationale to bend the rules, misuse the law, and distort the system of justice. The positive aspect of it provides for the legitimate use of force to achieve military objectives in keeping with the spirit of the rule of law.<sup>131</sup>

The process of transformation and modernization undertaken by both the civilian justice and the military justice systems in Colombia is an important step to strengthen them and decrease their vulnerability to lawfare methods. Nevertheless, this is not enough. More fundamentally, the Columbian government must first be accept that the justice system is beset by harmful interference that restricts its independence and objectivity.<sup>132</sup>

The Colombian State has to keep the military pressure on the armed component of subversion seeking to dismantle their terrorist structures and their narcotrafficking-based finances, but it must also turn its eyes to the dangers of political warfare, what Marxist doctrine called "the other forms of struggle."<sup>133</sup> Today Colombia needs the synergistic efforts of the entire government, efforts that must include the Judicial System, the Armed Forces, the Prosecutor's Office, the Attorney's Office, the Foreign Affairs Ministry, and many other agencies to succeed in the current complex political warfare-lawfare environment. This is a critical challenge for the entire nation, that will require it to go through a successful process of consolidation of the democracy and achieve a definite peace while strengthening the rule of law. Accomplishing this goal will require a clear vision, the continuity of the democratic security policy, and a serious commitment of all segments of the society.<sup>134</sup>

Lawfare is a worldwide trend faced by different nations including Colombia, Israel, the United States, and many other countries involved in contemporary conflicts, and its proponents routinely seek to exploit inherent weaknesses in democratic systems of government. Aharon

52

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Dunlap, *Lawfare Today*, 147.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Clavijo, 286.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Tse Tung, 218.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Tse Tung, 225; Dunlap, Lawfare: A Decisive Element of 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflict, 38; Mejia, 144.

Barak, former president of the Supreme Court of Israel stated in regards to the importance to preserve the rule of law over any other consideration:

"This is the destiny of democracy, as not all means are acceptable to it and not all practices employed by its enemies are open before it. Although a democracy must often fight with one hand tied behind its back, it nonetheless has the upper hand. Preserving the rule of law and recognition of an individual's liberty constitutes an important component in its understanding of security. At the end of the day they strengthen its spirit and allow to overcome its difficulties." <sup>135</sup>

Democracies must holistic understand lawfare as a growing approach for contemporary

confrontation in order to creatively improve their own mechanisms to counter it. After all, lawfare

is going to be increasingly used by adversaries, as it is becoming an essential feature of twenty-

first century conflicts to the point that perhaps in Clausewitzian terms, it can best be described as

"continuation of war with legal means."<sup>136</sup> In the complexity of this context, democracies must

find a way to achieve victory while preserving the rule of law.

## **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

### **Books and Military Manuals**

- Arango, Carlos. FARC: Veinte Anos (FARC: Twenty Years). Bogota, Colombia: Ediciones Aurora, 1985.
- Atkinson, James. *The Politics of Struggle. The Communist Front and Political Warfare*. Chicago, Illinois: Henry Regnery Company, 1966.
- Beckett, Ian. *Modern Insurgencies and Counter-Insurgencies*. London, England: Routledge, TJ International Ltda., 2001.
- Clausewitz, Carl. *On War*. Princeton, New Jersey: Michael Howard and Peter Paret, ed., and trasl. 1976, 1832.
- Calamadrei, Piero. The Eulogy of Judges, New Jersey: Princeton University Press, 1946.
- Clavijo, Adolfo and Clavijo, Daniel. *Bajo el Fuego de las Presiones*. Bogotá, Colombia: Ediciones Javeriana, 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Dunlap, Lawfare: A Decisive Element of 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflict, 3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Thomas Darnstadt and Chistopher Schult, *Did Israel Commit War Crimes in Gaza?* (Der Spiegel, January 26, 2009), 2. Available at <u>www.spiegel.de/international/world/0,1518,603508,00.html</u>; accessed 15 March 2010.

- Cuerpo de Almirantes y Generales de las Fuerzas Militares. *Esquilando el Lobo*. Bogotá Colombia: Panamericana Formas e Impresos, 2002.
- Demarest, Geoff. *Property & Peace, Insurgency, Strategy, and the Statute of Frauds*. Fort Leavenworth, Kansas: Foreign Military Studies Office, 2009.
- Diamond, Larry, Juan Linz and Seymour Lipset. *Democracy in Developing Countries*. London, England: Adamantine Press Limited, 1989.
- Dirk, Brian. Waging War on Trial. Santa Barbara, California: ABC Clio, Inc., 2003.
- Evangelista, Mathew. *Law, Ethics, and the War on Terror*. Cambridge, UK: Malden, Polity Press, 2008.
- Distein, Yoram. *The Conduct of Hostilities*, Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- Galula, David. Counterinsurgency Warfare: Theory and Practice. Florida: Hailer Publishing, 2005.
- Gaviria, José O. Sofismas del Terrorismo en Colombia. Bogota, Colombia: Planeta Ediciones, 2005.
- Gray, Christine. *International Law and the Use of Force*. Oxford, England: Oxford University Press, 2004.
- Green, Leslie. *The Contemporary Law of Armed Conflict. Manchester*, United Kingdom: Juris Publishing, Manchester University Press, 2004.
- Greenberg, Lawrence, Seymour Goodman and Kevin Soo Hoo. *Information Warfare and International Law.* Washington D.C.: National Defense University Press, 1998.
- Greenwood, Christopher. *Command and the Laws of Armed Conflict*. United Kingdom: Strategic & Combat Studies Institute, 1993.
- Green, Leslie. *The Contemporary Law of Armed Conflict*. Manchester, UK: Juris Publishing, Manchester University Press, 2000.
- Hammes, Thomas. *The Sling and the Stone. On War in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century.* St Paul, Minnesota: Zenith Press, 2006.
- Headquarters of the US Army. Counterinsurgency FM 3-24, 2006.
- Hensel, Howard M. *The Legitimate Use of Military Force: the just war tradition and the customary law of armed conflict.* Aldershot, England: Burlington Editions, 2008.
- Karoubi, Mohammad. Just or Injust War? International Law and Unilateral Use of Armed Force by States at the Turn of the 20th Century. Aldershot, England: Ashgate Publishing Company, 2004.
- Landman, Todd. *Issues and Methods in Comparative Politics. An Introduction*. Abington, Great Britain: Routledge TJ International, 2007.
- Ling, Qiao and Wang Xiangsui. *Unrestricted Warfare*. Beijing, China: PLA Literature and Art Publishing House, February 1999.
- Marston, Daniel and Carter Malkasian. *Counterinsurgency in Modern Warfare*. Oxford, United Kingdom: Osprey Publishing Ltd., 2008.

- Mejia, Jean. Situacion Perspectivas y Estrategias Frente a la Defensa del Estado (Situation, Perspectives and Strategies facing the State Defense). Bogota Colombia: Editorial Dike, 2007.
- O'Neil, Bard. Insurgency and Terrorism: Inside Modern Revolution Warfare. Dulles, VA: Potomac Books, 1990.
- Ortiz, Eduardo. *Guerra Politica a Nivel Tactico (Political Warfare at the Tactical Level)*. Bogota, Colombia: Imprenta y Publicaciones FFMM, 1998.
- Ottaway, Marina. *Democracy Challenged, The Rise of Semi-Authoritarianism*. Washington D.C.: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2003.
- Palacio, Marco. *Between Legitimacy and Violence, a history of Colombia 1875-2002*. Durham, North Carolina: Duke University Press, 2006.
- Phillips Robert. War and Justice. Oklahoma: Oklahoma University Press, 1984.
- Ramsey, Robert. A Masterpiece of Counterguerrilla Warfare: BG J Franklin Bell in the Philippines, 1901-1902. Forth Leavenworth, Kansas: Combat Studies Institute Press, CAC, 2007.
- Ramsey, Robert. From El Billar to Operations Fenix and Jaque: The Colombian Security Force Experience, 1998-2008. Forth Leavenworth, Kansas: Combat Studies Institute Press, 2009.
- Revel, Jean. How Democracies Perish. Ney York: Editions Grassets, 1983.
- Safford, Frank and Palacios, Marco. *Colombia: Fragmented Land, Divided Society*. Oxford, England: Oxford University Press, 2002.
- Santos, Juan Manuel. *Jaque al Terror (Check to Terror)*. Bogota, Colombia: Editorial Planeta, 2009.
- Schoen, Douglas and Rowan, Michael. The Threat Closer to Home. New York: Free Press, 2009.
- Smith, B.C. Third World Politics, Bloomington, Indiana: Indiana University Press, 2003.

Tse-Tung, Mao. On Protracted War, 1938.

Tse-Tung, Mao. Art of War. 1938.

Tse-Tung, Mao. Problems of Strategy in China's Revolutionary War, Selected Works. 1936.

- Tzu, Sun. The Art of War. Kindle Edition, 2009.
- Turabian, Kate L. A Manual for Writers of Research Papers, Theses, and Dissertations. 7<sup>th</sup> ed. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2007.
- Verges, Jacques. *Estrategia Judicial de los Procesos Politicos (Judicial Strategy of the Political Processes)*. Barcelona, Spain: Anagrama Editorial, 2008.
- Wesson, Robert. Democracy in Latin America. Promise and Problems. New York: Praeger Publishers, 1982.

### Articles, Monographs, Papers and Reports

Allison, Ewen and Robert Goldman. *Belligerant Status*. <u>http://www.crimesofwar.org/thebook/belligerent-status.html</u> (accessed December 11, 2009).

- Carlson, John and Neville Yeomans. *Whither Goeth the Law Humanitarian or Barbarity in the Way Out, Radical Alternative in Australia*. Australia: Smith & Crossley Editions, 1975.
- Cavaleri, David. Law of War: Can 20<sup>th</sup> Century Standards Apply to the Global War on Terror? Fort Leavenworth, Kansas: Combat Studies Institute Press, 2005.
- Cuerpo de Almirantes y Generales de las Fuerzas Militares. *La Justicia Injusta*. Bogota, Colombia: Magazine, Panamericana Formas e Impresos, 2009.
- Department of State, United States of America. *Terrorist Designation List*. <u>http://www.state.gov/s/ct/list</u> (accessed January 20, 2010).
- Dunlap, Charles J. Law and Military Interventions: Preserving Humanitarian Values in 21<sup>st</sup>.
  Washington, D.C.: Carr Center for Human Rights Policy. Kennedy School of Government, Harvard University, 2001.
- Dunlap, Charles J. Lawfare Today. New Haven, Connecticut: Yale University Press, 2008.
- Dunlap, Charles J. Charles Dunlap, *Lawfare: A Decisive Element of 21<sup>st</sup> Century Conflict?* Washington D.C.: Joint Force Quarterly, issue 54, Third Quarter, 2009.
- Fiscalia General de la Nacion (General Prosecutor Office). *Hablemos de la Justicia (Let's talk about Justice)*. <u>http://www.fiscalia.gov.co/sistPenal/sistemapenal/nueva%20justicia.pdf;</u> (accessed February 7, 2010).
- Freedom Road Social Organization. *FARC's Ninth Conference: Conclusions*. <u>http://www.frso.org/docs/2007/farc9conf</u> (accessed November 15, 2009).
- Fernandez, Javier. *The Cost of War in Colombia: a Strategic Vision of the End of the Conflict.* Carlisle Barracks, Pennsylvania: United States War College, 2005.
- Golstein, Brooke and Aaron Eitan Meyer, Lawfare, How Islam Lawfare Tactics is Targeting the Free Speech. The Counter Terrorist. Issue February March 2009.
- Henninger, Daniel. War on Terror is Over. In Wonder Land. Wall Street Journal. Aug 27, 2009.
- Hider, James. Hamas using English law to demand arrest of Israeli leaders for war crimes. Times Online. 21 December 2009. <u>http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/uk/article6963473.ece</u> (accessed January, 29 2010).
- Marcella, Gabriel. *Democratic Governance and the Rule of Law: Lessons from Colombia*. Carlisle Barracks, PA: United States War College, Strategic Studies Institute. December 2009.
- Mejia, Alberto. *Colombia's National Security Strategy: A New COIN Approach*. Carlisle Barracks, Pennsylvania: US Army War College, 2008.
- Mejia, Jean C. La Guerra Jurídica y la Guerra Judicial. Bogotá, Colombia: ACORE Magazine, 2008.
- Ministerio del Interior y Justicia, Servicio Nacional de Estadisticas. http://www.mij.gov.co/eContent/home.asp (accessed January 19, 2010).
- Ministry of National Defense Office. *Democratic Security and Defense Policy*. Bogota, Colombia, 2003.
- Ministry of National Defense Office. Plan Colombia. Bogota, Colombia, 1999.
- Ministry of National Defense Office. The FARC at its worst moment. Bogota, Colombia, 2009.

- Ospina, Carlos. *Mas que Insurgencia (More than Insurgency)*. Bogota, Colombia: Ejercito Magazine. Ed 145, August 2009. <u>http://www.ejercito.mil.co/index.php?idcategoria=229827</u> (accessed February 9, 2010).
- Peace High Commissioner Office. *Perspective of Peace with the Illegal Armed Groups in Colombia*. Bogota Colombia, http://www.altocomisionadoparalapaz.gov.co/ (accessed February 22, 2010).
- Perdomo, Jose. Colombia's democratic security and defense policy in the demobilization of the paramilitaries. Monograph. Carlisle Barracks. Pennsylvania: US Army War College, 2007.
- Posada, Eduardo. *Guerra Civil? El Lenguaje del Conflicto en Colombia (Civil War? The Lenguaje of the Conflict in Colombia*. Bogota, Colombia: Fundacion Ideas para la Paz, 2002.
- Posada, Miguel. *La Guerra Juridica Arrecia (The Lawfare Tightens)*. Bogota, Colombia: Verdad Colombia Editorial, 26 February 2008. <u>http://www.verdadcolombia.org/</u> (accessed December 12, 2009).
- Rangel, Alfredo. *Delito Político, Tardío y Prematuro*. Bogotá, Colombia: ACORE Magazine, 2008.
- Rawson, Holly. *Does the Law of Armed Conflict Need to Evolve With Respect to Non-State Actors?* Newport, Rhode Island: Naval War College, 2003.
- Reisman, Michael and Antoniou, Chirs. *The Laws of War: A Comprehensive Collection of Primary Documents On International Laws Governing Armed Conflict.* New York: Vintage Books, 1994.
- Restrepo, Luis. ¿Conflicto Armado o Amenza Terrorista? (Armed Conflict or Terrorist Threat?). Bogota, Colombia: Semana Magazine, January 2005.
- Rishikov, Harvey. Juridical Warfare: the neglected legal instrument, Washington D.C.: Joint Force Quarterly, January 2008.
- Rivkin, David and Lee Casey, *The Rocky Shoals of International Law*. The National Interest. 2000 <u>http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi\_m2751/is\_2000\_Winter/ai\_68547471/;</u> (accessed November 14, 2009).
- Salcedo, Juan. MG. *Delito Político y Guerra Política*. Bogotá, Colombia: ACORE Magazine, 2008.
- Schultz, Sarah. *The Just War or just a war? A proposal for ethical joint doctrine of war*. Naval Postgraduate School Monterey. California: Department of Security Affairs, 2005.
- Siskind, Lawrence J. Lawfare. American Thinker, 7 February 2010. http://www.americanthinker.com/2010/02/lawfare 1.html (accessed February 12, 2010).
- Valcarcel Juan M. *Beligerancia, Terrorismo y Conflicto Armado: No es un Juego de Palabras.* Monograph. Bogota, Colombia: School of Law, Nueva Granada University, 2008.
- Valcarcel Juan M. *Concepto de Conflicto Armado Interno y Seguridad Jurídica*. Monograph. Bogota, Colombia: School of Law. Nueva Granada University, 2007.